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PROCEEDI NGS

THE PRESI DENT: The Senate will
come to order. Wuld everyone please rise and
join me in the Pledge of Allegiance.

(The assenbl age repeated the
Pl edge of Allegiance to the Flag.)

The invocation today will be
gi ven by Reverend Ronald W Steward, who is
the Pastor of the Union M ssionary Bapti st
Church in Al bany.

Reverend Steward.

REVEREND STEWARD: Let us
pray.

Father, we cone at this tine
asking that You would go with these nen and
t hese wonen who have the great responsi
bility of |leading our state. W ask that you
woul d crown their heads with know edge and
with wi sdomas they legislate for all of us
those things that are necessary for our common
good and for the good of all Your people. In
Your nanme, we ask it all. Anen.

THE PRESI DENT:  Anen.

The readi ng of the Journal,

pl ease.
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THE SECRETARY: In Senate,
Monday, February 23rd. The Senate met pursuant
to adjournnent. Prayer by the Reverend Pastor
Sel wn W nkowski . The Journal of Friday,
February 20th, was read and approved. On
notion, Senate adjourned.

THE PRESI DENT: Wt hout
obj ection, the Journal stands approved as
read.

Presentation of petitions.

Messages fromthe Assenbly.

Messages fromthe Governor
Reports of standing conmttees.

Secretary will read.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Padavan, fromthe Comrittee on Cities, reports
the following bills:

Senate Print 1650-A, by Senator
Mal t ese, an act to anend the General Business
Law,

3187, by Senator Seward, an act
authorizing and directing the city of Ithaca;

4876, by Senator Maltese, an
act to anend the Minicipal Hone Rul e Law, and

6084, by Senat or Padavan, an
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act to amend New York City charter

Senat or Spano, fromthe
Committee on Labor, reports:

Senate Print 1689, by Senator
Farl ey, an act to anend the Wrkers'
Conpensati on Law, and

4142- A, by Senator Spano, an
act to amend the Labor Law,

Senat or Maziarz, fromthe
Committee on Aging, reports the foll ow ng
bills:

Senate Print 680-A, by Senator
Sal and, an act to anmend the Public Health Law,

2588, by Senator Meier, an act
to anend the Real Property Tax Law,

4016, by Senator Maziarz, an
act to anmend the Real Property Tax Law, and

5322, by Senator Trunzo, an act
to anend the Real Property Tax Law.

Senat or Vol ker, fromthe
Committee on Codes, reports:

Senate Print 289, by Senator
Rath, an act to anend the Crimnal Procedure
Law,

306, by Senator Skel os, an act
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to anend the Crimnal Procedure Law;

365-D, by Senator Vol ker, an
act to amend the Penal Law,

402, by Senator Maziarz, an act
to anend the Crimnal Procedure Law;

406- A, by Senator Maziarz, an
act to anmend the Crimnal Procedure Law and
t he Penal Law;

589-B, by Senator Skel os, an
act to amend the Penal Law,

751, by Senator Vol ker, an act
to anend the Crimnal Procedure Law;

1915, by Senator Libous, an act
to anend the Penal Law;

2408- B, by Senat or Skel os, an
act to amend the Penal Law,

3660, by Senat or Hannon, an
acts to anend the Crimnal Procedure Law, and
5325, by Senator Vol ker, an act to anend the
Crimnal Procedure Law.

Senator Rath, fromthe
Committee on Local Governnent, reports:

Senate Print 1862, by Senat or
Johnson, an act to amend the Real Property Tax

Law,
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2012, by Senator Larkin, an act
to anend the Real Property Tax Law,

2167, by Senator Wight, an act
to anend the Real Property Tax Law,

2202, by Senat or Padavan, an
act to anmend the General Municipal Law

2729, by Senat or Cook, an act
to anend the General Municipal Law and ot hers;

2753, by Senator Present, an
act to anmend Chapter 557 of the Laws of 1992;

5390, by Senator Larkin, an act
to anend the General Municipal Law,

6055, by Senator Rath, an act
to anend the General Municipal Law, and

6250, by Senator Rath, an act
to extend the period for filing applications.

Senator Present, fromthe
Committee on Commerce, Econom c Devel oprent
and Snal| Busi ness, reports:

Senate Print 765-C, by Senator
Present, an act to anend the State
Adm ni strative Procedure Act;

1773, by Senator Present, an
act to anend the Econom c Devel opnent Law and

ot hers;
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1890, by Senator Present, an
act to anmend the State Administrative
Procedure Act;

4112- A, by Senator Present, an
act to enact the Private Activity Bond
Al l ocation Act of 1998;

4349- A, by Senator DeFranci sco,
an act to anmend the Econonic Devel opnent Law
and the New York State Urban Devel opnent
Cor poration Act;

4679- A, by Senator Present, an
act to anmend the State Administrative
Procedure Act; and

6054, by Senator LaValle, an
act to amend the Public Authorities Law.

Al bills ordered -

Senator LaValle, fromthe
Committee on Hi gher Education, reports:

Senate Print 205, by Senator
Hol | and, an act to authorize the Sal vation
Arny Eastern Territory School;

243, by Senator Johnson, an act
to anend the Education Law, and.

4335, by Senator LaValle, an

act to anend the Educati on Law.
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Al bills ordered direct for
third reading.

THE PRESI DENT: Wt hout
objection, all bills direct to third readi ng.

Reports of select commttees.

Comuni cations and reports from
state officers.

Motions and resol utions.
Senat or Trunzo.

SENATOR TRUNZO. Madam
President, | nove that -- on behalf of Senator
Rath, | nove that the following bills be
di scharged fromtheir respective comittees
and be recomm tted with instructions to strike
the enacting clauses: Senate Bill Nunber
4405- A, 4458- A, and 4851- A

Thank you.

THE PRESI DENT: So ordered.

Secretary will read.

THE SECRETARY: On page 10,
Senator Farley noves to discharge fromthe
Committee on Veterans and Mlitary Affairs
Assenbly Bill Number 3545-A and substitute it
for the identical Third Readi ng Cal endar 171.

THE PRESI DENT: Substitution
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or der ed.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Madam Presi dent,
could we now take up the Resolution Cal endar.
I would offer it up with the exception of
Resol uti on Nunber 2658. |'d ask that that be
hel d, and I would nove for the adoption of the
Resol uti on Cal endar.

THE PRESIDENT: Al in favor of
adopti ng the Resol ution Cal endar signify by
sayi ng aye.

(Response of "Aye.")

Except 2658. Those opposed
nay.

(There was no response. )

The Resol ution Cal endar is
adopt ed.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Madam Presi dent.

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, could we
take up the non-controversial calendar at this
nonent, pl ease.

THE PRESI DENT: Secretary wil |l

r ead.
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THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
38, by Senator Kuhl, Senate Print 2088-A an
act to anmend the Agriculture and Markets Law,
inrelation to enacting the Nort heast
Interstate Dairy Conpact.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER: Lay it
asi de.

THE PRESI DENT: Lay it aside,
pl ease.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
42, by Senator Farley, Senate Print 1815, an
act to anmend the Public Health Law, in
relation to expanding the definition of "group
practice".

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2.
This act shall take effect inmediately.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 37.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
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94, by Senat or DeFranci sco, Senate Print 1539,
an act to amend the Crimnal Procedure Law, in
relation to the tine limtations for speedy
trial.

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2.
This act shall take effect inmediately.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 37.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
100, by Senator Vol ker, Senate Print 3792, an
act to amend the Penal Law, in relation to
deternmi ni ng whether a prior conviction is a
predi cate felony conviction.

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 3.
This act shall take effect inmediately.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
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roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 37.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
108, by Senator Marchi, Senate Print 3752-A,
an act to anmend the Public Authorities Law and
the Real Property Tax Law, in relation to the
securitization of delinquent real property tax
l'i ens.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the rol

-- oh, read the last section. 1'msorry.

THE SECRETARY: Section 15.

This act shall take effect inmmediately.

THE PRESIDENT: Call the roll

pl ease.

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 37.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
126, by Senator Present, Senate Print 527, an
act to anmend the CGeneral Municipal Law, in

relation to authorizing the designation of
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rural econom c devel opnent zones.

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 4.

This act shall take effect on the first day of

January.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 38.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
152, by Senator Cook, Senate Print 4572, an
act to anend the General Municipal Law, in
relation to establishing uniform procedures.

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2.
This act shall take effect inmediately.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 38.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
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passed.
THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
154, by Senator Skel os, Senate Print 311, an
act to anmend the CGeneral bligations Law -
SENATOR STACHOWBKI : Lay asi de.
THE PRESI DENT: Lay it aside,
pl ease.
THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
156, by Senator Hol |l and, Senate Print 1588.
SENATOR STACHOWEKI @ Lay it
asi de.
THE PRESI DENT: Lay it aside,
pl ease.
THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
183, by Senator Kuhl, Senate Print 545-A, an
act to anmend the Agriculture and Markets Law.
SENATOR STACHOWBKI : Lay asi de.
THE PRESI DENT: Lay it aside.
THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
195, by Senator DeFrancisco, Senate Print
5799-A, an act to amend the Donestic Relations
Law and the Family Court Act, in relation to
enacting the Lee-Anne Cruz Menorial Act.
THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast

section, please.
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THE SECRETARY: Section 5.
This act shall take effect inmediately.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 41

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
196, by Senator Goodnan, Senate Print 440, an
act to anmend the Vehicle and Traffic Law, in
relation to requiring notor vehicle repair
shops to be registered.

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2.

This act shall take effect on the first day of

January.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 41

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
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198, by Senator Johnson, Senate Print 809, an
act to anmend the Vehicle and Traffic Law, in
relation to notorcycl e accident reporting.

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2.
This act shall take effect inmmediately.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 41

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

Senat or Kuhl, that conpletes

the non-controversial reading of the

cal endar.

Senat or Kuhl .

ACTI NG PRESI DENT KUHL: Yes,
Madam Presi dent, | understand there's anot her

report of a standing comrittee at the desk.
Could we return to the reports of standing
commttees and ask the Secretary to read the
committee report at the desk.

THE PRESI DENT: We will now

return to standing commttees. The Secretary
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w Il read.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Nozzolio, fromthe Conmittee on Crine Victins,
Crinme and Correction, reports:

Senate Print 177-C, by Senator
Nozzolio, an act to amend the Executive Law
and ot hers;

246, by Senator Johnson, an act
to anend the Executive Law and ot hers;

1783- A, by Senator Nozzolio, an
act to amend the Correction Law and ot hers;

2558, by Senator Maziarz, an
act to anmend the Correction Law,

2779, by Senator Nozzolio, an
act to anmend the Correction Law,

3408- A, by Senator Skel os, an
act to amend the Executive Law and the Penal
Law, and

3429, by Senator Nozzolio, an
act to anmend the Correction Law.

Al bills ordered direct to
third reading.

THE PRESI DENT: Wt hout
objection, all bills direct to third readi ng.

Senat or Kuhl .
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SENATOR KUHL: Yes, Madam
Presi dent .

Now nay we go back to notions
and resol utions and can we have Resol ution
Nunber 2658, by Senator Alesi, read inits
entirety.

THE PRESI DENT: The Secretary
w Il read.

THE SECRETARY: By Senat or
Al esi, Legislative Resolution 2658,
menori al i zi ng Governor CGeorge E. Pataki to
procl ai m February 22, 1998 through February
28, 1998 as Manufactured Honme Owners Wek.

VHEREAS, a manufactured hone is
an affordabl e housing alternative for a third
of the citizens that seek new housing in the
United States, and

VHEREAS, New York State has
nearly 4,500 -- 450,000 residents who reside
i n manuf actured hones | ocated in parks and
comuni ties;

The Statew de Park Resident
Honme Omners Associ ation has successfully
battled to retain the Mbile Mnufactured

Tenants Rights Enforcenment Division in the
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Di vi sion of Housing and conmunity renewal ;

The Park Resident Honme Owners
Associ ation believes that the staff of this
di vi si on shoul d be upgraded to enforce the
| aws that protect nmanufactured hone owners;
and

VHEREAS, the Park Resident Hone
Omers Association will hold its first annua
convention on Cctober 25, 1998 in Farm ngton,
New Yor k;

The Associ ation appeals to
owners of nobile and manufactured hones to
beconme invol ved in Association activities;

The Park Resident Honme Owners
Associ ation has asked the Division of Housing
and Comunity Renewal to create a conm ssion
to hear cases brought by manufactured hone
owners, and

VWHEREAS, it is the sense of
this legislative body that when issues that
affect the citizens of this state are brought
to our attention, it is appropriate to seek
solutions for their concern;

NOW THEREFORE, BE | T RESOLVED

that this legislative body pause in its
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del i berations to nmenorialize Governor George
E. Pataki to proclai mFebruary 22, 1998

t hrough February 28, 1998 as Manuf actured Hone
Omers Week; and

BE | T FURTHER RESOLVED t hat a
copy of this resolution, suitably engrossed,
be transmtted to Governor George E. Patak
and the Park Resident Home Owners Associ ati on,
I ncor por at ed.

THE PRESI DENT: Senator Al esi.

SENATOR ALESI: Thank you,
Madam Pr esi dent .

"' m honored to take this
opportunity to put forth this resol ution
asking the Governor to proclaimthis week
Manuf act ured Home Owners Week.

As many of ny home owners know,
there are a nunber of people today in Al bany
that came up in bus |oads that convened here
as an organi zed group, the Park Resident Hone
Owners group, in fact. They have been worKki ng
with me and with nany of the |egislators not
only in the Senate but in the next house as
well to inprove the conditions of people

living in manufactured hones.
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It's nmy goal in asking the
Governor to proclaimthis as Manufactured Hone
Owners Week, to elevate the recognition that
all of us should have in knowi ng that those
peopl e that live in manufactured hone parks
are first class citizens, are hard-working
t axpayers and are | aw abi di ng honorabl e
peopl e.

They' ve worked very well wth
me and ny col |l eagues to help inprove their |ot
| egi sl atively, and by asking the Governor to
recogni ze this group by proclainmng this week
in their honor is indeed a privilege, and |
ask nmy colleagues to join me in encouraging
the Governor to proclaimthis week
Manuf act ured Home Owners Week.

Thank you, Madam Presi dent.

THE PRESI DENT: The question is
on the resolution. Al in favor please
signi fy by saying aye.

(Response of "Aye.")

Those opposed nay.

(There was no response. )

The resolution is adopted.

Senat or Kuhl .
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SENATOR KUHL: Madam Presi dent,
woul d you announce to the nenbers that there
will be an i medi ate neeting of the Al coholism
and Drug Abuse Comrmittee in the Majority
Conf erence Room Room 332.

THE PRESI DENT: Yes. There
will be an imedi ate neeting of the Al coholism
and Drug Abuse Comrittee in Room 332.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Madam Presi dent,
may we now proceed to the controversia
cal endar, and would you call up Cal endar
Nunber 183 first, please.

THE PRESI DENT: The Secretary
w Il read.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
183, by Senator Kuhl, Senate Print 545-A, an
act to anmend the Agriculture and Markets Law
and the Vehicle and Traffic Law, in relation
to exenpting farm vehicl es.

SENATOR PATERSON:

Expl anati on.

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl,

an explanation i s requested.

SENATOR KUHL: Thank you, Madam
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Presi dent.

This is a bill that's been
before this house at |east on one prior
occasion. It cones as a result of an act of
this house back in 1994.

In 1994, we passed a piece of
| egi slation that required certain vehicles
whi ch had been previously exenpt from
i nsurance provisions of this state and
required themto, in fact, insure those
vehi cl es.

What this bill does is proposes
to take us back to the pre-1994 situation
where sone vehicles are, in fact, required to
be licensed but they're not being required to
be insured. This has proven to be an
extrenely large and difficult burden for many
people in the agricultural community and we
think it's an unnecessary burden financially
because of the few accidents that are needed
for insurance provisions.

So that's the essence of the
bill.

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or

Pat er son.
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SENATOR PATERSON: Thank you.
I f Senator Kuhl would yield for a question.

SENATOR KUHL: |'d be happy to
yi el d, Madam Presi dent.

THE PRESI DENT: Yes. Senator
Pat er son.

SENATOR PATERSON:  You
del i berated on that a nonent, Senator.
Senat or, nonet hel ess, what woul d be the renedy
for an individual even though there are few
cases who would wind up in an accident with
one of these vehicles at a point that they
were transporting material or sonething like
t hat ?

SENATOR KUHL: | n npbst cases,
Senat or, what we've found prior to the 1994
bill that these vehicles were covered, people
were covered for clains against the farners
under their homeowners or their liability
policy.

SENATOR PATERSON:. So, Senator,
what you're saying is that, in spite of the
| ack of insurance, that there was a renedy for
anyone that would be victimzed -

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl .
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SENATOR KUHL: Correct.
THE PRESI DENT: Senat or

Vel el | a.

SENATOR VELELLA: Just hangin'
out .

SENATOR KUHL: Read the | ast
secti on.

THE PRESI DENT: Read the | ast
section, please.

THE SECRETARY: Section 3.
This act shall take effect on the 60th day.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll
pl ease.

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE SECRETARY: Ayes -- those
recorded in the negative on Cal endar Nunber
183 are Senators Breslin, Dollinger, Kruger,
Lei chter and Paterson. Ayes 48, nays 5.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

SENATOR PATERSON:. M.
President. Madam President, excuse ne.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or

Paterson. |'msorry.
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SENATOR PATERSON: | 'msorry, |
may have put ny hand up, but | was persuaded
by the conments of Senator Kuhl and al so
Senator Velella, so I'mgoing to vote for the
bill.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Paterson will be recorded in the affirmative.

The Secretary will read the
resul ts again.

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 49, nays

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

SENATOR KUHL: Madam Presi dent.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: On the
controversial cal endar -

THE PRESI DENT: We'd like to
hear Senator Kuhl.

SENATOR KUHL: Thank you.
Coul d we now take up Cal endar 156 for Senator
Hol | and.

THE PRESI DENT: The Secretary
w Il read.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
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156, by Senator Holland, Senate Print 1588, an
act to anmend the CGeneral Obligations Law, in
relation to the liability of persons involved
in equine activities.

SENATOR PATERSON:. Expl anati on.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Pat erson i s requesting an expl anati on.

Senat or Hol | and.

SENATOR HOLLAND: This is a
bill that allows horse farns -- horse stables
to get away with [imted liability -

SENATOR LACK: Get away Wwith.
(Laughter).

SENATOR HOLLAND: CGet away from

The problemright now is that
horse farnms in the state of New York are
having difficulty staying in business because
of the Trial Lawyers and because of suits. W
want to renpove that problemjust like it is in
the ski industry in the state of New York,
make it simlar. The bill's been up for three
years; this is the third year. W have a
sponsor in the Assenbly.

THE PRESI DENT: Thank you,
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Senat or Hol | and.

Senat or Pat erson.

SENATOR PATERSON: Thank you,
M. President.

| don't really have any
gquestions. Just on the bill.

This is legislation that woul d
really call for what would be an assunption of
the risk on the part of rodeo contestants or
i ndi vi dual s that woul d owmn a horse and have it
involved in sone activity, and really if
there's limted liability there would be sone
understanding of that, but it's nmy genera
position that these types of disputes are
resolved in the courts, that a hard and fast
rule for these types of situations would not
take into account the individual problens and
the specific issues that mght relate to the
i ndi vi dual case and, therefore, we agree with
the Trial Lawers and woul d hope that these
situations would be settled in a court and not
mandat ed by a sweepi ng pi ece of |egislation.

THE PRESI DENT: Thank you,
Senat or Pat erson.

Read the | ast section, please.
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THE SECRETARY: Section 3.
This act shall take effect on the 90th day.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

(The Secretary called the
roll. )

THE PRESI DENT: The Secretary
will record votes in the negative.

THE SECRETARY: Those recorded
in the negative on Cal endar Nunber 156 are
Senat ors Connor, Kruger and Paterson. Ayes
52, nays 3.

THE PRESI DENT: The bill is
passed.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, Madam
President. Could we now take up Cal endar
Nunber 38 on the controversial cal endar.

THE PRESI DENT: Secretary wil |l
read.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
38, by Senator Kuhl, Senate Print 2088-A an
act to anmend the Agriculture and Markets Law,
inrelation to enacting the Northeast
Interstate Dairy Conpact and providing for the

i mpl enent ati on thereof.

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

890

SENATOR PATERSON:. Expl anati on.

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl,
an explanation i s requested.

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, Madam
Presi dent .

| can't say, |ike a former
bill, that this bill has a rather sinple
premse to it, but maybe it does.

This bill is about a way of
life. This bill is about the agriculture
community in the state of New York. This bil
is about the trenendous crisis that is
confronting the dairy industry in the state of
New York. This bill is about the fabric of
upstate comunities that have depended upon
agriculture for not only weeks, nonths, years,
decades but centuri es.

The dairy industry in New York
is really under attack. [It's under attack
because of the pricing systemin this country,
and what this bill does is, it allows the
state of New York to participate in what is
commonly known as the Northeast Interstate
Dai ry Conpact.

Very sinply, an interstate
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conpact is a bill that is authorized under
Article I, Section 10 of the Constitution of
the United States, and it allows states to get
together, to resolve problens that confront
them on a regional basis that can't be
adequat el y addressed by federal |egislation.

This is a concept that has been
bei ng worked on by nysel f and ot her Senators,
not only in this state but other states in the
Nort heast, for over a decade, but the crisis
has reached such nonunental proportions today
that we're literally on a daily basis seeing
farmers forced out of their long-tine
occupations; and so, this is a rescue effort,
albeit it is not the total solution to the
problemthat's confronting the dairy industry
inthis state and this country, but it is a
partial solution that we hope will stabilize
that part of the agriculture community for the
i medi ate future.

The bill, as | said, allows the
state of New York to enter into the Northeast
Interstate Dairy Conpact. There currently are
six states in the Northeast, that -- all to

our north and to our east that conprise the
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Nort heast Interstate Dairy Conpact. They have
been up and running for about not quite a
year.

The process is essentially that
this house and the Assenbly need to adopt this
| egi slation. The |egislation needs to be
signed into | aw by the Governor and then there
needs to be Congressional approval to allow
the state of New York to join this Northeast
Dai ry Conpact. We have every indication that
rather | arge producers of mlk in this
Nort heast region, nanely Pennsyl vania and New
Jersey, will join if New York joins. As a
matter of fact, |egislation has been proposed
and adopted and signed into |law by the
Governor of New Jersey that would all ow New
Jersey to enter into the conpact as soon as
New York does. So we are standing, if you
want to think of it in these ternms,
potentially in the road to success, profit,
thriving agricultural industry in the state of
New Jersey, as well as Pennsylvani a, because
the conpact tells us that, in fact, for a
state to join an existing conpact, that the

state has to be contiguous to that -- to those
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exi sting states and certainly Pennsyl vani a and
New Jersey are not contiguous to the six
states that currently make up this body.

Now, as | indicated, this is a
bill that has been under study for severa
years, and we have had, and | have had as
chai rman of the Senate Agriculture Comittee,
a nunmber of conversations with people in that
i ndustry about ways in which we can nake it
profitable for themto do business in New York
and we have attenpted to address the economnic
i ssues that are controlled by this state,
things like real property taxes, things like
wor kers' conpensation, things |ike
unenpl oynment insurance, all of those issues
put together with regulatory reform and we
have had, | think, a great deal of success in
making it nore potentially profitable with
t hose itens.

But there stands in the way,
one additional itemand that is for a farnmer
to make a profit they have to have a
reasonabl e return on the product that they
make and currently with the econom c situation

in New York, there are a great nunber of New
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York dairy farnmers who are selling mlk for

|l ess than it costs themto produce it and if
that is going to continue, then certainly they
are going to go out of business and the

avai lability of fresh, locally grown or nade

mlk in New York will disappear.

So this is not a bill about
something that will resol... will resolve the
situation tonmorrow. It's a bill that | ooks

farther down the line than this. This is
actually a pro-consumer bill. Wile being
hel pful to the farnmer in ensuring his
viability and his profitability, it also wll
ensure to the consuner a fresh avail able | ow
cost product |ocally.

Over the last four or five
nonths, |1've had the opportunity to join with
several Senators in this house in going into
their district and asking their constituency
what they thought about this proposal.

Senator Wight had a hearing in Watertown;
Senat or Cook had one in Del hi; Senator Seward
had one in Cortland, and the overwhel m ng
response was, they needed relief, they needed

help in stabilizing the price which they're
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paid for mlk.

Now, there are reasons, and the
reasons are basically econom c and what |I'd
like to do is to share with you just quickly
some of the testinony, and there are vol unes
of the testinony. W had a very large turn
out; a nunber of people spoke from factua
vi ewpoi nts, from enotional viewpoints, but I
t hought that the econom cs woul d be of
interest to you because they specify basically
what the nature of the problemis.

This testinony was gi ven at
Senat or Cook's hearing in Delhi by a young man
by the nane of Duane Martin, and he said: "My
nane is Duane Martin. I'ma dairy farmer in
South Kortright, New York. W ship to Oder
Il and we're not receiving the conpact price.
| farmwith nmy parents on a 120-acre farm and
we have 47 dairy cows, 22 heifers and cal ves.
I"'ma fifth generation dairy farnmer in the
county. At the rate things are going, | mght
be the very | ast.

"Both nmy parents work off the
farm M nother works at South Kortri ght

school as a cafeteria manager and part tine in
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a restaurant. My father also works at the
school as a bus driver and a part-tine
instructor. Their jobs, fortunately, provide
heal t h i nsurance; otherw se we m ght not be
able to pay for our health insurance. But both
al so work on the farmaround their jobs
hel pi ng mne.

"Qur farmis paid for and the
only debt we have is our nmachinery. CQur
current herd average is 20,852 pounds of mlk
per cow. Sounds |like we should be living with
noney, but that's wong. W are receivVving
| ower prices for our mlk than we did 17 years
ago.

"I'n 1980," he said, "ny father
dug out his records for 1980 -- ny father
recei ved for Septenber mlk $12. 61 per

hundr edwei ght." That's a hundred pounds of
mlk. "Today we're receiving for our
Septenmber mlk $12.56, five cents |ess per
hundred pounds produced. Qur main form of
farminconme, beef and cattle sales off the
farm In 1980 ny father received an average

price per cow," beef cow that is -- thank you,

Madam Presi dent, "and for his average beef cow
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$120. Today -- ny father sent two beef cows
| ast week and for both of them both healthy,
he only received $525 and our average calf
sal e has been $10.

"However, our other expenses
have gone up. For exanple, in 1980, we paid
$246.92 for electricity for the nmonth. CQur
school taxes were $1,489. Today our electric
bill went up to $1,319, nost of it on the | ow
cost rate, roughly 70 percent of it getting up
at 3:00 o' clock in the norning and running
both high load | oaders, tie line |oaders into
ni ght or norning mlking before 6:00.

“"Now, we need the dairy
conpact,"” he said. "It's not only help for
the farmer, but it also hel ps the survival of
Del aware County and rural New York."

Anot her farner, Leon Hunter,
testified in Watertown relative to the sane
econom ¢ duress that he found hinself in and
he said, "Last night after chores | went to
| ooking up the figures for 1978, 20 years ago.
After reading some of the receipts | begin to
wonder how any of us are still farmng. 1In

the fall of 1978, basic formula price was
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$11.54. This year in May we received $10. 70,
sone 84 cents |ess.

"Since 1963," he said, "mlKk
pri ces have doubl ed on the average of every
ten years. In 1963, the price was $3.11; in

"73 it was $6.30; in "83 it was $12.49, but
in 1993, it was $11.80. It had gone back
down." He said, "This price should have been
$24.98. |If we had gotten that we'd have
t hought we'd died and went to heaven," he
sai d.

Then he went on to tal k about
his expenses. Also our electricity in 1978
was charged at the rate of three and a half
cents per kilowatt hour. This year the
cheapest our electricity is seven and a half
cents per kilowatt hour and it can range up to
20 cents during the peak tine of day.

Di esel fuel in 1978 was 50
cents a gallon; today it's 85 cents a gallon.
Gasoline was 62 cents back then. Today it's
$1.35. In 19 -- excuse ne, "Today, soy bean"

-- excuse ne. "Soy bean neal was about $10 a
bag," a hundred pounds, today it's over 16.

He al so nenti ons the beef
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cows. In 1978, he said, | got for a cow that
wei ghed 425 or 20 pounds, sold for $582, over
41 cents a pound. Today you're |ucky to get
two for that, sell two for that same price.

In 1978 he said his taxes,
school and |l and, were total $758. Last year
both the taxes combined were $5,489. That's a
700 percent increase in 18 years.

W al so had testinony given to
us, and | think it really sets the node not
only of the economics but of the real tria
and the burden that these farmcomunity or
farmfamlies are facing. W had a young
woman by the nane of Rachel Roberts, at
Watertown testify and | want to read this to
you because | think it really gives you the
perspective of what they're all facing.

Most of us view the farm
comunities as beautiful red barns and silos
and pretty green grass and fields of yellow
and oats and things of that nature, but if you
| ook closely that's vastly changi ng.

Rachel Roberts said: "CGood
afternoon. | had the opportunity to observe

the dairy situation fromseveral different
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perspectives, all at the sane tinme. Like nany
people in the room | do go to work and | go
on with ny life, but that doesn't seemto
conpl etely suffice.

"My husband and | own a little
dairy farm |I'mthe director of a local mlk
producers cooperative. | teach in a
agricultural comunity and I'ma | ay pastor
serving a church in the farmcomunity. O her
peopl e have addressed this situation fromthe
poi nt of view of facts and figures. 1'd like
totalk alittle bit about the human side of
the story.

"My husband and | have a
little dairy farm By the standards of nost
folks, it's a tiny dairy farm | know from ny
own experience what it is to be part of a farm
famly. |I'mthe one responsible for witing
the checks when they get witten and | know
first hand the frustration of juggling the
funds to try to keep the | east anount of
peopl e unhappy with you.

"1 know that no matter how
much you juggle, there's not enough to do what

we need to do with this noney. | also viewthe
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life of the farmer fromthe point of view of
soneone who teaches their children. | teach
in a small comunity where still one-quarter
of our students cone fromfarmfamlies. As a
teacher, | know what happens when there isn't
enough i nconme on the farm

"One of the first expenses to
be cut is the hired hel p which maybe seens
logical. This |abor shortage is nade up by
the famly. The parents work | onger hours and
the children work | ots nore hours, not nore
than their parents but nore they used to.
Many of my students go to the barn before they
go to school in the norning and they go there
agai n when they get honme at night. This is
true with my owmn children as well as sone of
my students. This limts the anount of tine
that they have for study and the anount of
time that they have for play and, while you
can certainly argue that farm ki ds have done
this forever, you find the situation to be
different than it was even a few years ago. |
wat ch the brightest and the best juggle tine
schedul es that are extrenely demandi ng as they

struggle to do the excellent work that they're
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used to doing. Those who are | ess able just
don't bother to do it at all. |'mconcerned
now t hat nmany of themw Il face the future
wi t hout academ c skills that they need to be
truly successful, not because their teachers
didn't teach them well enough, not because
their parents didn't care, but because there
just weren't enough hours in the day to get
everyt hi ng done.

“I'n response to ny own
famly's financial dilemma, | have severa
part-tinme jobs. For the past four years |I've
served as a |l ay pastor of several snmal
Presbyterian churches in southern St. Law ence
County and northern Jefferson County. |'ve
wat ched that the situation at best from
anot her perspective because people tell their
pastors things they won't tell their friends
and nei ghbors. | personally know a | ot of
farnmers w thout health insurance, not the
first tinme today you' ve heard that. They've
cancel ed their policies because they just
can't afford to pay the prem uns. Doesn't
matter what the premuns are, they just can't

afford them |[|'ve sat with farm wonen as they
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sat with me and tal ked to nme about the
difficult decisions they're making with regard
to their children's health care.

"I remenber a woman with a
child who is allergic to bee stings and had
used this bee sting kit before and this tine
when her child was stung she had hoped that a
bottl e of Benadryl that she kept in the
bat hroom woul d do the trick because it was all
she really could afford.

"Preventive care, especially
for wonen, is basically non-existent. As a
woman, it's easy to put groceries for your
fam |y ahead of the yearly physical for
your sel f.

"And then there's the issue of
food. Farners are sone of the proudest people
on the face of the earth. Mst | know woul d
go W t hout before asking anyone outside their
famly for help. Five years ago in an effort
to do a very small bit to at |east encourage
sone farners that we have, sone of us decided
to distribute Thanksgi vi ng baskets. Don't
give anything -- don't give farnmers anything

at Christmas because Christnas is for charity
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and Thanksgiving is for saying thank you.

"The first years the farners
took themto be -- excuse ne. The first
farmer -- the first year the farnmers who took
them were polite and they were enbarrassed and
so were we. Oten we delivered the food at a
ti me when no one was around so that we could
| eave it and run. W joked the only way you
coul d ever help a farner was under the cover
of darkness when he or she didn't know what
you were doing. W operated this way for
t hree years.

"Last year things changed.
When we delivered food even to places we'd
never even been before, people wel coned us.

It didn't seemto matter why we had chosen
them it was food and while they weren't
starving by any neans, they were grateful.
Well, it's al nost Thanksgi ving and the wonan
who hel ps nme coordinate this food distribution
tal ked to nme | ast night about what we're going
to do this year. 1In less than five mnutes,
we |listed nore farms where we knew the food
was needed than we had food to distribute.

"This year we have had farnmers
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ask us if they could be included. This is
unusual. It's also terrible that the people
who feed this country often can't feed their
famly. Wien the price of mlk is not able to
cover the reasonable cost of production and
the cost of expenses to farmers, which is part
of what reasonabl e peopl e take for granted
such as warm houses, sufficient health care,
and farnmers work |long hard hours every week to
produce food for the rest of the country.

"It doesn't matter whether the
farmis high tech' and very | abor-efficient or
| ow tech' and | abor-intensive. It doesn't
make any difference if you mlk 20 cows or
300. It doesn't matter if the farner is
recogni zed by other folks in the state as
bei ng one to be admred for his or her
successful nodern approach to farm ng or the
farmer who farns traditionally organically.
What' s happening to the famly farm and the
famly farmer, | believe, is nothing short of
crimnal,"” and that's the way she concl uded
her testinony.

This proposal is a proposal

that would stabilize the prices being paid to

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

906

farmers. There are sone people who say it
woul d cost nore for the consuner, and
experience shows that in sone cases that is
true, but experience shows us also that in
sonme cases that is not true, and if you talk
about, even if we would assunme that the price
were to go up, we're | ooking at a m ninmal

i ncrease, but we're |ooking at the salvation
of an industry by New York participating in
this particul ar conpact.

There are other states, as |
nmenti oned, six who have gone on record as
supporting this proposal, and just to give you
an idea of what they think of their
agriculture conmunity, let ne give you a kind
of a for instance as to what the |evel of
participation of the dairy industry is in
t hose states.

Take for instance Maine. How
many dairy farners are there in Miine? Wl
| ast count |ast year there were 509 dairy
farmers, 40,000 cows, for a popul ation of
1, 242, 000 peopl e.

How about Rhode | sl and? Rhode

Island elected to participate in this program
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They have 32 dairy farmers, 2,000 cows, for a
popul ati on of 987,000. Massachusetts has 310
dairy farmers, population of 6 mllion, 26,000
dairy cows.

New York, where are we? W're a
| arge producer. W have, at |east at | ast
count, and there are probably 4- or 500 | ess
now, 8,754 farners. W produce el even and a
hal f billion pounds of mlk, 702,000 cows, and
we have a popul ation of 18 mllion people.

It would seemto ne that as
much of a presence as the dairy comunity has
in this state that this house and this state
shoul d be as supportive of this industry as it
possi bly can be.

That -- M. Acting Mnority
Leader, is a short explanation of what this
bill attenpts to do.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Pat er son.

SENATOR PATERSON:. Thank you,
M. President.

| didn't actually hear that,
Senator. Wuld you repeat it?

SENATOR KUHL: |If you'd IliKke.
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SENATOR PATERSON:  Senator, |'m
aware there's a list, and |I'm aware that
Senator Wight is next to speak, so what ||
do is I'lIl save sone of ny questions until
| ater, but | do have just a prelimnary
guesti on.

I'"d just |like to have you
comment on the concept of value as it inpinges
upon what would be the goals of this partic
ular piece of legislation. The snmall farns
and the nyriad problens that they are
experienci ng, which sounds very nuch like
what's happening to small supermarkets in many
ways in the conpetitive market, being unable
to keep up with the large nega stores or even
small hardware stores trying to conpete with
the | arge departnent stores, something that
you tal ked about in sone of your |DA
| egi sl ati on two years ago.

Here it's happening the sane
way, but the fact is that, while you nay
change the level of living for small farns in
this legislation, I wonder if you change the
standard of living. What | nean by that is

that the small farms woul d perhaps benefit for
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an average $1300 fromthis bill while some of
the | arge agri busi nesses would profit to the
tune of maybe $200,000 if this legislation is
passed, and so the question is, would the
passage of this legislation just |ead to other
changes which, while there would be nore
noney, there would actually be a standard of
living for those small farnms that is -- that
is maybe | ess than what it is right now

I'"d also like, if you wouldn't
mnd, if you would coment on the fact that
there is pretty nmuch a uniform agreenent anong
those who are either advocating for or against
this piece of legislation, that it will enure
to the raising of mlk prices around the
state. Now, it may not be 20 cents per gallon
as sone are forecasting and perhaps there have
been sone overzeal ous predictions of what that
woul d actually be, but even a four-cent price
whi ch woul d be on average nmaybe $4 per famly
woul d still injure those |east able to afford
it. W nmean by that children, we nmean by that
seni ors.

So what | would -- ny basic

guestion is how does your bill address this
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and is there a way fully to find a graduated
formof relief for those small farmers that
woul d benefit themwhile at the sanme tine
maybe not transferring the pain to those snal
people in society who woul d have to bear it?

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Let ne address
the second question first, Senator.

When you | ook at the overall
and | tried -- believe it or not, | tried to
keep ny explanation short. Wen you | ook at
the overall proposal and that is conceptually
to allow New York to join the Northeast Dairy
Conpact, and then you start to | ook at the
detail, you'll look very quickly and see that
all of the states who are participants in this
conpact have the right to determ ne what their
menber ship representation is going to be.

In this proposal, New York
State's nmenbership representati on woul d be
five people, an individual appointed by the
Governor, one by the Senate Majority Leader, a
person by the Senate Mnority Leader, a person
represented or appointed by the Assenbly
Speaker and a person appoi nted by the Assenbly
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Mnority Leader, five individuals.

The requirenment relative to
representation would indicate that there would
need to be at | east one consumer represent
ative and one active farnmer on that. \Wat we
have seen statistically, as a result of the
six states, that there are al nost equa
representation fromboth sectors on that.

Now, what |'m saying to you is
that there is a nonitoring provision fromthe
community dealing with the sale of m |k which
really will control what the conpact price
is. Now, this is the price that is paid to
farmers, and it's not related to necessarily
the price at which mlk is sold at the retai
stores, so while experience has shown us that
inthis initial stage that there has been sone
i ncrease, there's also been a reduction of
that down to a very mnimal increase at the
current tinme.

One of the -- one of the
i ssues, | think, that gets by-passed relative
to the pricing nechanismin this statute and
the discussion of it -- and people may not

tal k about it for obvious reasons -- is that

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

912

under the current conpact that's in existence
in the Northeast, farmers will be being paid
the sanme price, $16.94 -- 98 cents? -- 94
cents per hundredwei ght fromnow until the
term nation or the renewal of the conpact sone
time in 1999.

That is not currently the
situation. The situation currently is that a
farmer does not know what he's going -- he or
she are going to get paid for next nonth.
They' re producing mlk wthout know ng what
the price is going to be. This takes that
out, this jeopardy, if you will, that they're
in, but also it takes out the uncertainty, so
that now they can plan ahead and al so
retailers can plan ahead because they know
what their cost is going to be, so they can
then relate to that particular known cost and
they don't have to err on the high side of
profitability if he retail store and keep
prices up when the price the farmer is being
pai d goes down. That's one of the problens
we've seen in the instability of the market
and, therefore, it would be pure specul ation

for us to say that the price increase i s going
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to be 4 cents or 20 cents or even going to go
down 10 cents. | could not tell you that, in
all honesty.

My expectation, because of
experience and what we're seeing and what
currently is being paid at the retail store in
t he conpact region and what is being paid in
the city of New York, which is actually nore
than what is being paid in the conpact region,
is that there's going to be little
di fference.

Now, with regard to your
question of |life style, and whether or not
this is going to increase the value of life
style. This is the difference for a nunber of
people in the dairy industry of survival. It
has nothing to do with life style. It's either
they continue in the operation of dairy
farm ng, or they don't. W have statistics
from banking institutions that tell us that 70
percent of the dairy industry is in either
dire econom c circunmstances or slightly |ess
than dire econonic circunstances and are under
very noderate or severe stress.

So this is something that is
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actual ly absolutely vital to the |l ong-term
viability of the dairy industry in New York.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Wi ght .

SENATOR WRI GHT: Thank you,
Madam Pr esi dent .

First of all, let nme begin by
t hanki ng nmy col | eagues on the other side of
the aisle and ny col | eagues downstate who have
joined with the Governor and oursel ves over
t he past couple of years to provide property
tax relief to dairy farmers throughout upstate
New York. Wen you did that, you recogni zed
the plight of the dairy farmer. You
recogni zed the inportance of agriculture to
this state and you did the right thing for the
peopl e of our districts and for all of the
peopl e of the state and not at any hindrance
to your own constituencies.

I woul d suggest to you this
afternoon that you can do that again by voting
in favor of the conpact. The conpact is not
consuner versus farmer. The conpact is not
upstate versus downstate. The conpact is not

an effort to tax mlk for the poor, for
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children in schools, and the conpact is not
wel fare for "corporate farns" upstate.

| can assure you in ny district
there's no such thing as a corporate farm
Regardl ess of how it may be portrayed by sone
and maybe portrayed editorially in this state,
that is not the situation of the upstate dairy
farnmer.

The upstate dairy farner is in
consi derably nore stress, nore dire straits
than | think you even recognize. W don't
like to talk about that. As farnmers, we're
very proud people. W're very independent
people. They are here seeking |egislative
redress because it is the only avenue that
remai ns avail able to create an econom c gain
for themin terns of inproving their
livelihood, sustaining their life style,
sustaining the farnms in New York State.

My col | eague, Senator Kuhl, has
very clearly articulated that in sharing sone
of the testinobny across this state, and we
hosted a hearing in Watertown, and that sits
in the heart of dairy country in the North

Country, and sonme of the prinme dairy country
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inthis state in Jefferson and St. Law ence
Counti es.

Let ne share with you the
testi nmony of one individual that | believe
portrays not only the cost inplication but
what these individuals on farnms deal with
every day, and, of course, | |ost the page |
was | ooki ng for.

Let ne read fromthe
testinmony. "M nanme is Sherry Rogers. M
husband Gene is in the audience. W have a
600-acre dairy farmin the town of Houndsfield
in Jefferson County, where we have 50 m |k
cows and 50 young stock. | will attenpt to
tell you how the declining price of raw mlk
and the ever-increasing cost of comobdities in
the market is affecting our |ives.

"When | thought about what |
wanted to say today, | recalled a bunper
sticker, | picked up at the Jefferson County
Fair in 1979. It read, quote, 'Farners Need

-- '"Farnmers Need You Three Tines A Day,' end
guote. In these days of grocery superstores
with all-night shopping and Sanmi s C ubs that

sell 10-pound bl ocks of cheddar, it is
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difficult for nost people to realize that sone
of these dairy products start at the snal
famly farmyou pass as you drive out Route 3
in Houndsfield. It has a faded red barn, and
50 or so cows grazing on the green grass of a
roadsi de pasture.

"The picture nost of you
conjure right now probably has a man in
overalls happily working away to get their
crops planted or the baled hay into the barn
before the rain cones. You m ght even see him
taking the old farmtruck in to town to pick
up a spare part for the tractor or a bag of
seed grain, not unlike scenes we saw portrayed
t hr oughout our yout h.

“In your mnd s eye, there
could be a farmwife diligently working in her
garden as she waits for her bread dough to
rise. Her greatest concern is only that it
w |l be out of the oven in tine for dinner.

Al'l the while she woul d have one eye on the
children in the yard, a couple of themtossing
hay bal es onto the el evator destined for the
nmow. The two snaller boys are playing in a

sand pile with their toy farm equi prment.
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“In reality, however, the farm
famly in 1997 is not so idyllic as the scene
| have just described to you. Farming is a
busi ness. Today the farnmer you picture would
spend a great deal of their tinme concerned
about mlk quality incentives and soi
erosion. He also has to weigh the benefit of
usi ng pesticides on his crops against the
possi bl e detrinental effects it may have on
the environnent. Like any other businessnan
he needs to be aware of the | atest advances in
technol ogy, whether it be nachinery, plant
hybrids, precision farmng or the nost recent
finding to increase m |k production.

“In fact, on our farmas is
the case with nost farns, ny husband has found
it necessary to take part-time position to
bol ster the incone; and the farmw fe you saw,
she cannot take tinme to make bread. She's out
inthe fields or on the tractor or in the barn
with her husband. They're both working just
as hard and as long as they can to keep this
famly farmnoving forward and, if she stops
to think about it |ong enough, she doesn't

know why they're working so hard for so little

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

919

return. You see, |like many famly farns, this
one was passed down from her husband' s fat her
and their plan was that their children m ght
one day choose farmng as a way of life.

"The four children all have
col | ege degrees, in much part thanks to the
state of New York, but as you | ook at what has
occurred, it's been difficult. W cannot
encourage themto nake plans that would
i nclude any part of farmng with the

di m nishing returns,” and then she shared a
few of her own personal statistics conparing
1979 to '97:

MIlk at 11.50 per hundredwei ght
versus 12.20. A ton of feed at $60 versus
$190. A pick-up truck at $9,000 versus
$28, 000. You don't buy new any nore, you buy
used. A tractor at $20, 000, now at $75, 000.
Agai n, you no | onger buy new, you buy used.

An electric bill that's $300 a nonth 20 years
later is $600 a nonth, and it goes on, because
not only is that a depiction of what really
occurs, because the children have |left, there

is no one to pass the farmonto. Because of

the di mni shed value of the farm there is

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

920

nobody that wants to purchase the farm and
what you find is that that man and wife
continuing to work at the age of 65, at 70,
getting up every day, going out and m | ki ng
their 50, 60, 70 herd.

That's not what we want for the
peopl e of New York State. That's not what you
want for your constituents. That's not what |
want for nmy constituents. | think this is
about sustaining a reasonable life style in
this state that we all have an obligation to
do. Many of us describe ourselves as
advocates for the poor. | would suggest in
doi ng that, you nay want to adopt a farmer
because if you | ook at what has occurred in
the last 20 years, the mlk price has hovered
at a flat no-increase and at the same tine
publ i c assi stance on average has increased by
50 percent in this state, and the m ni nrum wage
has i ncreased by over 90 percent in this
state, neither of which have benefited the
farmer of New York State.

If we're concerned about the
noney going to corporate farms, then the best

thing we can do is not pass the conpact, allow
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the dairy industry to continue to decline and
atrophy in the state of New York, so that we
then begin bringing our mlk from California,
because the corporate farnms that do exist in
the western portion of this nation, the
corporate farnms that have dunped their mlk

into the narket, that have created the price

difficulties that we have, they will be the
ultimate benefactors. They will be the ones
that will be receiving the benefit of the cost

increases to the other individuals of this
state.

That's not what | want for this
state. That's not what | believe you want for
this state. In the past, you have supported
the dairy community. You have supported
upstate. | again call on you this afternoon
and encourage you to do |ikew se today.

Thank you.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NOzZzZOLI O
Thank you, Senator Wight. Senator Wal don.
Suffer an interruption, Senator Wl don.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Recogni ze

Senat or \Wal don.
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ACTI NG PRESI DENT NOzZzZOLI O
Senat or Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Thank you, M.
Presi dent .

Wul d t he sponsor, Senat or
Kuhl , respond to a question, please.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NOzZzZOLI O
Senator Kuhl, will you yield?

SENATOR KUHL: |'I1l be happy
to.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NOzZzZOLI O
Senat or vyi el ds.

SENATOR WALDON:  Senator, | am
very much concerned about the (I naudible
m crophone not turned on) | just want sone
edi fication so that | can understand better
what this state can do, perhaps what we shoul d
do and perhaps what we need to do today
regardi ng the conpact and its potential .

One -- one, if | may, are there
ot her methods of helping the farner than the
conmpact? You al luded earlier that the state
had taken some steps in regard to, | believe
it was tax relief. Can you enunerate sone

ot her ways that we m ght be able to help the
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farmers, the dairy farmers, to sustain
t hensel ves other than just the benefit of this
conmpact if we should pass it today?

SENATOR KUHL: Senator, there
are ways that we can try to help the
agriculture industry out, and | believe we've
attenpted to do that in many different ways
t hat have been sonewhat successful. The
probl emthat we face, however, in the
ci rcunst ances that we have, are very sinply
that farners are not being paid enough to pay
for the cost of their production.

| don't know -- | don't know,
Senator, that we can get into the cost of
production to the degree that will make their
production profitable. That's the problem The
under |l yi ng response to how can we resolve this
i ssue over years fromthe farm ng community
general ly has been just give us a fair price
for our mlk that we can nmake a profit on.
That's all they're asking for, and that's what
we're trying to do in this bill.

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or \Wal don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Madam

President, would the gentleman yield again?
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THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR WALDON: Senat or Kuhl
could we -

SENATOR KUHL: Senat or \Wal don,
just a mnute. W've got some of nenbers who
need to cast their votes, so if you don't m nd
we'll just interrupt.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Skel os.

SENATOR KUHL: Can we have the
| ast section read?

SENATOR SKELOS: Madam
President, if we could have the |ast section
read for the purposes of three nenbers voting.

THE PRESI DENT: Yes. Read the
| ast section, please.

SENATOR SKELGCS: Thank you.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2. This
act shall take effect inmediately.

THE PRESI DENT: Call the roll

SENATOR KUHL: Would you
recogni ze Senator Leichter, please.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Lei chter.

SENATOR LEI CHTER:  No.
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SENATOR KUHL: Senator Rath.

THE PRESI DENT: Senator Rath.

SENATOR RATH: Aye.

SENATOR KUHL: Senator LaValle.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
LaVal | e.

SENATOR LAVALLE: Aye.

SENATOR KUHL: W thdraw the
roll call and continue the debate.

THE PRESI DENT: Wt hdraw the
roll call, please, and continue the debate.

Senat or Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Senator, could
we do sonething in regards to an insurance
programin our state which would protect dairy
farmers from down side price novenents? Have
we tried to do anything in that regard?

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: | nsurance
pr ogr anf?

SENATOR WALDON:  Yes.

SENATOR KUHL:  No.

SENATOR WALDON: Have we
attenpted to do sonething in regard to the

change and fluctuation in the prices of feed
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when production of mlk is dowmn? The farnmer,
not having been a farmer, but when the prices
of feed go up in the west, out in the west,
the effects of a trenendous El Nino -- El

Ni no, however you pronounce it, a situation
which affects the ability of the crops that
are being produced, and we nentioned farm
subsidy here, is there any way to ensure that
they will have the noney to buy the feed at an
i ncreased cost so that they can produce the
mlk that we need in this state?

SENATOR KUHL: In all cases,
we' ve attenpted to renove oursel ves from any
ki nd of farm subsidy prograns. As you know,
we' ve gone through this NAFTA regul ati on,
those kinds of things, where it's di scouraged
to do that and we've attenpted to do that.
And this programis really not a subsidy
program This is allow ng people to get
toget her and set the price for which their
products are going to be sold and so that's
what we've attenpted to do, and the prograns
that you're tal king about are essentially
subsi dy prograns which we have not wanted to

i nvol ve governnent.
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THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Thank you,
Madam President. [|f the gentleman woul d
continue to yield.

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: |'d be happy to.

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Wal don.

SENATOR WALDON: | had never
surm sed that this was a subsidy program
understand what we're trying to do. | just
wanted to nake sure that we are doing all that
we can do. Is there any way that we can
create a programwhen the -- | guess the term
is when the farmis in short shrift regarding
noney. |s there anything that we can do to
ensure that they will have a | ower interest
| oan capability than they have now so that
they, one, don't get into a cash crunch, and,
two, don't have to sell off property in order
to sustain thensel ves, and, three, don't
actually end up having to auction off their
farnms because they weren't able to get nobney
at a reasonable rate to sustain thenselves in

the crisis?
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THE PRESI DENT: Senator \Wald...
Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: |'m not aware of
any proposals in that line, Senator Wl don,
but again there are -- as you know, there are
in sonme cases constitutional provisions that
woul d prohibit that kind of general program

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Madam
President, thank you very nuch.

Senator, one or two nore
questions if | may, and I'mnot trying to
burden you. | just want to nmake sure |
under stand what's goi ng on.

Have you ever considered in the
state creating a program whereby the farnmers
are doing OK And they're able to save sone
noney, put it away, if a crisis occurs and
they have to reach into that savings, makes it
very difficult to ever replace. Have you
consi dered creating a program where they coul d
borrow that noney during a crises and not
having to pay the high interest rates of

inflation or not suffer the | oss of that
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noney, so they get it back and they don't
al wvays nake noney. Farnmers, |'mtold, are just
living hand to nouth, nmany of them

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Not that |'m
awar e of, Senator.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON: I f | may,
Madam Presi dent. Thank you.

Senator, is there a conpanion
bill in the Assenbly that is being worked on
as you have worked on this bill here?

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, there is.

SENATOR WALDON:  There is.

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, and the
chai rman of the Senate Agriculture -- or
excuse ne, the Assenbly Agriculture Conmttee,
Bill Parment, is carrying that bill.

SENATOR WALDON:  If | may
agai n, Madam Presi dent.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Senator, in

creating this conpact, ny understanding from
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| ooking at the material given to ne is that
those who are on the bottomrung of the |adder
as farners, those who are the snallest farners
wi Il benefit the |east, that this four-cent

i ncrease created by the conpact will allow
themto nake about 1,200 and change, whereas
the larger farnms with 400 or nore cows, sone
of themw |l make as nuch as $175,000 by this
| egi sl ati on.

If that is true, do you believe
that that is equitable in terms of what we're
trying to do?

THE PRESI DENT: Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: There is no
di sproportionate favoritismin this bil
toward any size farm Senator. 80 percent of
the dairy farners in New York have fewer than
a hundred mlk cows, and so you can see just
fromthe nunber that nost of the farners in
this state are what -- are what would be
consi dered as small farners, and they wl|
receive a proportionate equal share to anybody
who happens to have nore cows than that. The
average dairy farmhas 110 mlking cows in

this state. That, by no nmeans, is a |arge
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farm so disproportionate fairness in this,
there is none. This is a bill that's nmeant to
deal with everybody equitably and everybody
will stand to benefit equitably if they do
fromthis | egislation.

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON:  On the bill,
Madam Pr esi dent .

I want to thank you very much
Senator; | appreciate your patience.

I"mgoing to support this
bill. I1'"mgoing to support it because | think
that we're | ong overdue in doing sonething for
the dairy farners in our state. | recall when
| cane to the Assenbly in 1983, | believe it
was -- that's a long tinme back to renmenber -
there were many nore dairy farns and nmany nore
processors. It was understandi ng that two
thirds of the processors, nilk processors who
existed at that tinme are no longer in
busi ness, and maybe as many proportionately,
farmers are now out of business.

It is nmy understandi ng that

farmers are being forced to auction their
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farms of f because they just can't nmake it any
nore. The business climate for farners is so
bad that people who have invested their entire
lives, parents invested their lives, grand
parents invested their lives in the soil of
New York State, now have to in frustration
give up and auction off their farmns.

I think that is wong, and I
don't think that we are | ooking to create a
wel fare situation as | saw capitalized in sone
of the papers, in regards to the farners.
These are very hardy people, those |'ve net
and conme to the office here in the Capitol.
They' re very independent, people who want to

just have an opportunity to do what they do

and do well, but | think that we have not done
justice by them | don't knowif this is a
one- house bill or not. | hope not, but | do

believe that we owe them sonething as a state,
and this may just be a small step in that
direction. | think it is far too little.
think it is far too late, and | hope that this
will be a signal to all of us in this house
and in the other house and on the second fl oor

to get our act together and nake sure that an
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i ndustry which was the linchpin of this state,
the prime industry of this state at one tine,
a part of the farmng industry which is a fine
industry in this state will again see greater
viability.

| hope that what we do today is
just the beginning of a new approach to
ensuring that the backbone of our state, the
farmers, are given their fair share.

I thank you very nmuch, Madam
Presi dent .

THE PRESI DENT:  Senat or
Hof f mann.

SENATOR HOFFMANN:  Thank you,
Madam Pr esi dent .

I"mvery proud that our house
is voting on this neasure today, and it's been
along tinme comng. It was ten years ago that
the original legislation to create a Northeast
Dai ry Conpact was drafted by the Legislative
Commi ssion on the Dairy Industry. At that
ti me Senator John McHugh chaired both the
Agriculture Committee in this house and that
commi ssi on. He has now noved on to the United

St at es Congress, where he was one of the major
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supporters of the dairy conpact for the New
Engl and states when it was inplenmented. One
of the other principal supporters was Senator
Patrick Leahy from Vernont, and he has shared
with a great passion his concern for dairy
farners.

Aside fromthose two gentl enen,
nost of our representation fromall of the
nort heastern part of the United States and
fromthis state is very urban or suburban as
is the representation in this |legislative body
and in the body across the hallway, and
therein lies the najor problem It is a
probl em of personal know edge and persona
experience, |acking in nost of us because we
are several generations renoved fromthe
farm It is difficult for people in this
chanber, and it is difficult for people in the
ot her chanmber and it is difficult for people
in the nedia who report this issue to
understand the econonic realities and the day
to-day life cycle of people who are engaged in
production agricul ture.

It is very, very hard for

peopl e who have never done it, whose rel atives
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have never done it to understand the
i mplications of getting up before dawn in the
nor ni ng, working 10- and 12- hour days w t hout
a break, 7 days a week and to understand that
our farmfamlies in this state are doing this
and still losing noney is an unfathonabl e
concept to nost people in this house.

There is anot her very, very
i mportant issue going on as this dairy conpact
debate unfolds, and that to me is sonething
that | have to step back at for a few nonents
and take a look at froma skill that |
enployed in a previous life. As a forner
journalist and a forner teacher what | am
observing here is nothing short of an absolute
mast er pi ece in mani pul ati on of propaganda by
t he opponents of the dairy conpact, and | want
to make sure that mny col |l eagues understand
that the opponents of the dairy conpact are
not limted to a few people in this state who
have made a sizeable profit off the backs of
dairy farm ng, but the opponents of the
Nort heast Dairy Conpact are, in fact,
opponents of the concept of conpacts for any

place in the United States, and these people
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have becone skilled in the art of |obbying and
in the art of public relations, and they
recogni ze that, because it is their own
business as mlk dealers or mlk processors,
they are not going to be received with the
greatest anount of synpathy for protecting
their profit notive.

They have found a very, very
cl ever way to convey what they think would be
a mar ket abl e message to people uninforned with
the realities of production agriculture: What
they have done is to utilize existing consuner
groups and to sonetines subsidize existing
consuner groups and even to create brand new
consuner groups who can go out and use skill
tactics of the worst sort to frighten people
into thinking that somehow their lives wll
change and mlk will not be an affordable
comuodity.

| amso grieved and so
frustrated by this propaganda war bei nhg waged
agai nst the farnmers of this state that I
beconme speechless trying to find a way to
defeat it, but |I'm asking everyone in this

chanber to take a very careful | ook at the
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| anguage t hat has been used by the people
subm tting nmenos of opposition and | ook into
your own hearts and ask if you woul d use that
ki nd of | anguage to characterize an ethnic
group, a religious group, people of another
race.

Al'l of us as public officials
have a responsibility to be synpathetic to
peopl e about whom we may not be as familiar as
our own circle of friends. Do we not expect
that nmuch, at least that nuch fromthe New
York Times? Should we not expect that nuch
from organi zati ons that purport to represent
senior citizens and young children and poor
people in New York City? But that is not the
case. Wat they have done is an
unconsci onabl e snear canpai gn di rected agai nst
the hard-working dairy farners of this state
and it is a disgrace.

Let ne read a few of the
statenments that have been nmade in opposition
to this dairy conmpact and, point by point,
let's go through why they are incorrect and,
nore inportantly, why it is sad that they have

been nmade at all.
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First of all, the Northeast
Dai ry Conpact will not enact a mlk tax. That
is the single nost scurrilous charge that has
been made. A mlk tax which will only assi st
"m |l kionaires" in getting richer. W've al
seen the menorandum and we' ve seen it
reprinted al nost as a statenent of fact by
reliable and very distingui shed publications.

The true fact is that New York
dairy farmers have and are presently
subsi di zing the price consuners pay for mlKk.
The farmer receives | ess per hundredwei ght of
mlk than it costs himor her to produce that
mlk. Atax is sonmething which governnent
levies. Atax is a fee collected by
government for governnent services. It has
nothing to do with the price for a commodity
set by a duly constituted entity such as the
Nort heast Dairy Conpact.

"Ml kionaires". This is
probably one of the nobst troubling things |I've
seen in along tine. Boy, it's really
clever. This is how people in the public
rel ati ons world make big bucks, and this

relies on one of those stereotypes that's held
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by a |lot of people in the netropolitan area
and | don't just nmean the New York City
nmetropol i tan area, but other netropolitan
areas and that is an assunption that if people
have | arge amounts of |and they are,
therefore, wealthy. Hence "ml|kionaires". It
is true that farners obviously have to have a
great deal of |and. You need several hundred
acres if you have several hundred cows. You
probably need at |east 150 if you have 60
cows, which is the going nunber of cows to
support in any kind of standard of living, a
nodest famly.

But these are not people who
are able to turn their capital assets into
liquid wealth. Wien a farmfamly is down on
its luck, or when they're just trying to pay
taxes, they have to sell sonme of their |and.
How nmany tines can you do that and still have
enough left to farn? | have nei ghbors and
relatives who |'ve watched go through this
cycle. After you sell off a lot here and a
| ot there and people nove into the area and
they don't like the idea of nmanure being

spread or they're unconfortabl e about sonme of
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the other farmactivities which take place,
eventual ly it's unprofitable and unpl easant
for the farners to even stay in business.
Whol e conmuni ti es have been taken over by
peopl e who' ve noved i nto what they thought was
an idyllic rural area and then, unhappy with
normal farmng activities, they have forced
changes upon it and they nake it too

unpl easant for farners to continue in

busi ness. Do these sound |ike "mlKkionaires"
to you? No, they're not.

But sadder still is what
happens when a farmis auctioned. |'ve seen
farms go for auction where the net val ue by
the | ocal assessor was, in fact, well over a
mllion dollars. Not a half a mle fromny own
farm | watched a farmgo for auction |ess
than a year ago. It had been apprai sed at over
amllion dollars, and when it was sold in
smal|l parcels to people who were going to
build homes on it, the final total was |ess
t han $300, 000.

Who benefits when that type of
scenari o unfolds? They're not "m | Kkionaires".

It is not a mlk tax.
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Anot her nyth. Downstate mlk
prices will go up beyond the $3 mark and never
come down. |'ve seen this reprinted a couple
of different ways. Well, here are the facts
and I'mgoing to -- I'mgoing to just read
some of the testinony that was given yesterday
at a New York City hearing that | attended in
the New York City Council. Robert Wellington
dai ry econom st from Agri Mark of the New
Engl and, which is a prom nent New Engl and
cooperative, stated that while prices did rise
i mredi ately follow ng inplenentation of the
conpact, conpetition then caused the prices to
fall again, so that the whole and one percent
fat mlk are down 7 cents per gallon fromthe
high. Additionally skimmlk and two percent
m | k have declined 12 and 13 cents
respectively.

The claimthat the price will
go up 20 percent a gallon is untrue. 20
percent was, in fact, the increase that
occurred in the first nmonth, only the first
nont h, after the conpact went into effect in
t he Northeast, and that was because the

deal ers decided and the retailers decided to
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pass along the entire conpact price to the
consuners where they could easily have
absorbed sone of that thensel ves.

Now, the price is only up 4
cents a gallon for the nonth of February and
has never been as high as the 20 cents a
gal |l on increase again.

Anot her nyth. The weal t hi est
farmers will receive nost of the so-called
"bonus paynents" generated by the conpact.
The poorest won't get enough to cover their
annual grocery bill. O K Couple of inportant
things here. Let's -- first of all, I don't
know of any wealthy farnmers in this state
right now | wish | did. |If they have huge
anmounts of wealth, it's not fromthe dairy
i ndustry. A famly with fewer than 29 cows is
really a hobby farm They are not a viable
dairy operation. Myjority of the farnms, as
has al ready been explained, are in the 60- to
100- cow range, and they can nmanage with that
amount of cows if they're entitled -- if they
receive a fair price for mlk. Larger farns
are still famly farns.

Yesterday | was acconpanied to
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the New York Gty Council Consumer Affairs
Committee hearing on the dairy conpact by
three farmers. | asked three farners
representing different size farns to testify
with me so that they could refute this
personal ly. The large farmer who parti ci pated
was Patrick Van Lieshout. The Van Lieshout
famly in Oneida County are five brothers and
a father and nother who together farmw th 450
cows. You do the math. That's six famlies
to 450 cows, plus the hired people who work on
that farm Now, does that sound |ike one
wealthy farmto you? No. It is a significant
di sbursenment of responsibilities in a
cooperative arrangenent so that everybody can
make a decent standard of |iving provided the
price for mlk is fair.

The ot her people who testified
with me were Ray Christiansen, who is a farner
from Del aware County. He is also the chairnman
of the Del aware County Board of Supervisors.
He has, | believe it's 60 cows. He expl ai ned
the inplication for a famly of that size and
why the conpact price would nake a difference

to hold his farm sol vent, and the small est
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farmer of all, another nenber of the Del aware
County Board of Supervisors, M. Batcheller,
expl ai ned that with his fewer than 30 cows he
was only continuing farm ng because it's
somet hi ng he has al ways done, always wanted to
do, not likely to pass on in his famly but he
wants it to at |east be viable that he can do
it while subsidizing with off-farmincone.

Anot her nyth. Publicly
supported feeding progranms such as food
stanps, school lunch, hospital and day care
prograns will pay mllions annually. Well,
first of all, we know the prices are not going
to rise to the extent that has been cl ai med by
some of the detractors. Certainly they' re not
goi ng up over the $3 mark; they're not going
up even 20 cents. They're only going up that
four cents.

Secondly, the Northeast Dairy
Conpact has hel d harm ess both school | unch
progranms and the WC program Now, | night
add that | think it's nice that the people who
are | obbyi ng agai nst this have expressed al
of this concern for day care centers and

senior citizen centers, and | feel that
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concern too, but it is our obligation to | ook
for ways to of fset increased costs to them of
all sorts.

We have an obligation to help
t hose prograns renain viable, and I know sone
of ny other colleagues share this concern.
That's why we | ook for ways to increase
t hrough sal ary enhancenent for day care
providers. W |look for ways to give them
targeted assistance to help offset the
i ncreased cost of energy. There is no reason
why we have can't help them offset this nodest
increase, and it will be a nodest increase, in
the price of mlk. W do that for everything
el se. W have the good sense, the comon
sense to recognize it is in the best interests
of the future of this state to do that for any
group that m ght be adversely affected; but
pl ease renenber that effect will be m ninal
will be very, very mnimal, and it should not
in any way deter sonmebody from voting agai nst
this.

Now, consider the alternative.
Let's consider the alternative of not doing

the Northeast Dairy Conpact. The m |k deal ers
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have enj oyed absol ute narket control at the
whol esal e end. The price is regulated for
farmers by the federal government. It's
al ready been explained howit's set sone place
el se. The M nnesota and Wsconsin formula has
absol utely no bearing on what happens here in
New York State, but yet that is the price that
farmers have to accept and nost dealers wl|
only pay a few pennies above that price, and
then at the retail level, the retail industry,
aside fromprice gouging |aws which are rarely
enforced, can charge pretty nmuch what it
wants. Those ends of this dairy industry wll
do just fine, won't they, because after al
they can pass on the cost of transportation,
they can pass on the higher costs of doing
business if they have to ship mlk in
refrigerated fromsone place out west.

It is the farmers here in New
York State who are forced to take a price who
have never had the ability to receive a higher
price that offsets some of the costs of doing
busi ness.

Let's again review how t he

conpact sets that price for mlk. 1Is it the
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farmer setting a price? No, it is not. Wo

sets the price. |Is it governnment officials?
No, it isnot. It is a federally recogni zed
conpact. If allows states which are

contiguous in a region of the United States to
set a price with a conbination of factors
included: The retail end, the whol esale end,
the farm end, and consuner representation.

Farmers conprise a distinct
mnority of the people who sit on the conpact
conmmi ssion setting that price. |In fact, there
are those who have said it would be better if
the farmers didn't sit on it at all because
there is just as nuch synpathy fromthe
consuners in New England to give themthat
fair price.

What we' ve seen in the |ast
couple of weeks is a new low in journalism
The New York Tines canme out with an editoria
that used every one of the buzz words fed to
them by the | obbyists for the m |k deal ers who
are fighting this. Governor Pataki would
"mlk the poor". Wat a poi gnhant statenent
for the New York Tines to nake on February

16th, and it says Governor Pataki wants to tax
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poor nothers, many of whomlive in urban
ghettos so that he can subsidize his
supporters in upstate dairy comrunities.

I think that nanages to of fend
just about everybody in this chanber, from
t hose who don't like to hear urban areas
referred to as ghettos to those of us who
represent upstate areas and don't like to hear
references to what anounts to a political buy
off by the Governor. | don't think the
Governor deserves this. | don't think our
urban constituents deserve it, and | know our
farnmers don't deserve it.

It uses the buzz word
“cartel". The CGovernor uses the sanitized
notion of a dairy conpact to explain his
policy, but anyone else would call it a dairy
cartel that could drive up mlk prices across
the state by -- | can't read the percentage
there; | guess it's ten percent, so they've
hedged their bets a little bit. The only
cartel we're tal king about here, ny friends,
are the mlk dealers, the mlk deal ers who
have rallied and | obbied to fight this with a

mllion dollar war chest in Washington, and
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"Il get to that in a mnute. It is not the
farmers who are engaged in a cartel.

If the bill passes, mlk prices
could rise fromabout 2.55 a gallon to about
2.75 a gallon. There is no worse tax -- again

m suse of the word "tax" -- for poor famlies
than a tax on food, and then it closes with
sayi ng the sanme upstate Republicans who
ridicule welfare that goes to poor famlies in
New York City appear unwilling to stonmach the
use of that termwhen it applies to their
constituents.

| amsick to ny heart about
that. | am an upstate Denocrat, not an
upstate Republican, but | know the people in
my district grieve at the use of this
| anguage. W do not ridicul e anybody for
wel fare, and we do not want people to think
that allowing farners of this state to have a
fair price for the mlk they produce is
wel fare either. Let's try to have nore
sensitivity, New York Times, in addressing
this in the future.

In contrast, let ne read from

the Boston 3 obe an editorial in a state that
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has been receiving the conpact price now since
| ast sunmer: Keeping Dairy Farns Afl oat,
Tuesday, February 10.

"Massachusetts dairy farnmers
who often | ead precari ous existences, face
anot her chall enge fromthose who woul d undo a
regi onal conpact that provides enough price
stability to keep them goi ng despite rising
costs. The New England Interstate Dairy
Conpact set up to guarantee a m ni num price of
$1.46 a gallon to farnmers deserves conti nui ng
support fromthe Legislature and Acting
Governor Sallucci. Wre the interests of dairy
farmers al one at stake, a case m ght be made
for forcing themto accept conpetition from
farnmers el sewhere, but other factors nmake the
survival of dairy farners here and in other
New Engl and states desirable despite the
slightly higher cost for consuners.

"Dairy farnms have been in
decline for years. |In Massachusetts there are
about 320 operating on 130,000 acres of
prime agricultural land that is val uable as
open space in addition to produci ng about 20

percent of the mlk consuned in the state.
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Gray Healy, the state's Commi ssioner of
Agriculture, estinmates that perhaps 50, 000 of
those acres would fall out of agricultural use
were dairy farmng to collapse. That is nore
than the anobunt of |and that has been set
asi de over the last 20 years under the state's
real estate tax program for sheltering farm
properties from devel opnent.

"“Nor woul d consuners
automatically benefit from di spl acenent of
| ocal farns by cheaper operations outside of
New Engl and. Any savings would partially be
of fset by added transportation costs -- 28
cents per gallon fromBuffal o, for exanple,
and consuners would | ose access to fresher
mlk fromlocal sources, often on the table a
day after having been drawn from Massachusetts
herds. "

And the Boston d obe concl udes
by saying, "A dairy farm conducted as a snal
busi ness frequently by a fam |y enhances the
quality of life for all New Engl anders. The
m ni mal assi stance needed to keep dairy farms
viable is a small price to pay for a |arge

return.’
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Ch, that we had an editoria
phi |l osophy of that sort in sone of our New
York City papers. But | believe it is
com ng.

Yesterday a very, very
i nportant hearing was held in the New York
City Council, and | thank Speaker Peter
Val | one very nmuch for involving this -- this
| egi sl ator and ot her people in that hearing.
| thank the Gty Council menber who chairs the
Consuner Affairs Conmttee, Karen Koslowtz,
who presided over that hearing. She was
fair. She attenpted to give everybody on all
sides of this issue a chance to be heard.

One of the nore inportant
di scussions that | had yesterday occurred
after I had testified. Shortly after ny
testi nony, there was a panel put together of
consuner groups who oppose the conpact. |
don't renmenber each one of the groups by nane
but there was a senior citizen group, there
was sonebody from-- | think there were two
fromday care centers. Their testinony al
had a very simlar ring. They all used the

sanme buzz words we heard there before. Mbst
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of them spoke with really limted know edge of
agriculture, and they believed on face val ue
everything that they had been told by others,
and | spoke with sonme of these | adies outside
in the hallway on ny way to the | adies' room
and | asked them where they received their
information, and they told ne that it had been
provi ded to them by people from Al bany, they
nmenti oned NYPIRG which is one of the groups
that's in opposition and the people that work
with NYPIRG they said, and | asked themif
t hey knew that the people who had provided
themthat information were al so retained as
| obbyi sts for the m |k deal ers, and one wonan
| ooked horrified and she said, "No, |
certainly did not, and if that's true it's
di sgusting. "

Senator Patrick Leahy of
Vernmont, serving in the United States Senate,
chaired the U. S. Senate Agriculture Commttee
when the Northeast Dairy Conpact was
i mpl enented, and he's fighting valiantly to
make sure that it's going to survive even if
it only survives in the New Engl and st at es.

But he's done sone interesting anal ysis about
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what i s happening on the influence buying area
i n Washi ngton, and now we know how it's being
extended into New YorKk.

On April 21st of this year,
Senat or Leahy issued the follow ng statenent:

"Sone |l arger dairy processors
have waged a war agai nst the Northeast
Interstate Dairy Conpact with l[ittle regard
for the facts. Apparently they do not want
farmers to get the prices they deserve for
their mlk. This was expected, but it is
deeply di sappointing that their canpai gn has
sunk to corrupting the analysis of a |eading
consuner group, Public Voice for Food and
Heal t h Poli cy.

The opponents of the dairy
conpact have come to realize that they may
| ose their challenge to the conpact in the
federal court, and they have lost it, and now
they are going state to state in an attenpt to
convi nce northeastern legislatures to w thdraw
fromthe conpact. This anti-conpact | obbying
canmpaign is fueled by corporate noney and
propped up by corrupted argunents. Their aim

is to kill the conmpact in the cradle before it
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has a chance to prove its worth to hard
working dairy farners and to the econom cs of
vari ous communities in Vernont and throughout
our region. These large dairy processors are
spendi ng considerable sunms to try to convince
the public that the battle over the dairy
conpact is a struggle between rich dairy
farnmers and consuners. In fact, this is
really a battle between well-off dairy

manuf acturers and struggling dairy farners.
These huge dairy manufacturers cannot w n over
the editorial boards of the New York Tinmes or
t he Washi ngton Post on their own nerits, but
if a group like Public Voice carries their
public relations nmessage casting this as a
consuner issue, then they have a foot in the
door.

Senator Leahy did a further
anal ysis and showed a chart showing -- and he
states "*** the unseenly web of nobney and
prom ses between the dairy processors and
Public Voice are exposed. For exanple, we
know t hat between January 1995 and June 1996,
Publ i c Voice accepted $41,000 fromthe Inter

national Dairy Foods Association. W do not
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know how nmuch | DFA has contributed to Public
Voi ce after June 1996 or how nuch -- or how
many of | DFA' s corporate nenbers have

i ndividually contributed to Public Voice."

Al so an interesting note that
Senator Leahy nade in his statenment, in June
1996, the senior vice-president for prograns
at Public Voice publicly defended his
organi zation fromcharges that its analysis
was i nfluenced by dairy corporate
contributions. Some tinme within the next six
weeks, the sane Public Voice vice-president
| eft the organization to accept a consultant
job for M&R Strategic Services, a |obbying arm
of | DFA.

For a six-nmonth period in 1996
| DFA paid at |east $30,000 to M&R Strategic
Services for its |obbying effort. MR
Strategic Services is referred to by Malcol m &
Ross, | obbyi sts headquartered here in Al bany
as their research armin Washi ngton

But not all consunmer groups,
Public Voice and sone of the others who have
regi stered their anti-conpact positions here,

not all consuner groups are as gullible as
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those or co-optible as those. Fortunately
there are a few that have taken the tine to
truly study the issue and they believe in the
i mportance of keeping New York dairy farners
viable, not only for the benefit of dairy
farmers in the upstate econony but for the
benefit of New York City consumers.

Just Food, 625 Broadway, New
York, New York, issued the follow ng statenment
in January: "Just Food, which is a food system
whose wor k touches on issues as seem ngly
di sparate as farm preservation, gardeni ng,
social justice, nutrition education,
envi ronnent al stewardshi p and hunger
al l eviation, can make | asting positive changes
in our |local and regional food system Just
Food has chosen to focus on coll aborative
proj ects which support the nation's farmers
while increasing the availability of healthful
| ocally grown food to the people of New York
City, particularly those with little or no
inconme. We believe these goals to be nutually
supportive, not nmutually exclusive, and enjoy
cultivating the ground in which innovative

projects can take root.
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“Among our prinmary goals is to
enhance the viability of regional famly farns
and to support healthy rural and urban
communi ties by pronoting rel ationshi ps between
| ocal farners and New York City residents. W
bel i eve the Northeast Dairy Conpact to be one
step in the right direction in fostering the
econonic viability of New York's dairy
farmers. The conpact will help to stabilize
mlk prices in New York State, support the
rural New York communities where the dairy
industry is integral to econonic well -being,
strengthen food security in our region and
ensure a safe and local supply of mlk to New
York City, maintain a secure and reasonabl e
mlk supply for the Wonen, Infants and
Children's programwhich is held harm ess by
t he conpact as school |unches now will be.

"Just Food endorses New York
State's nmenbership in the Northeast Dairy
Conpact. It has becone increasingly clear that
Just Food, our nenbers and our partner
organi zati ons need to help create a
sust ai nabl e and just food systemin our

region. W need to support all of the farners
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in our state. Only with a thriving and
growi ng agricultural sector will we be able to
meet nore of our own food needs, sustain
nmeani ngful |ivelihoods and strong rura
communities as well as protecting the natural
resources upon which our |ives depend.

“"Allowing the dairy industry
to further decline in New York State will make
it more difficult for other farmers to nmake a
living and will surely result in our mlKk
bei ng shi pped fromfarther and farther away,
maki ng our food supply less fresh, |ess
nutritious and less reliable.”

I could go on with other
statenments in support, but | think the nost
i mportant things to renenber are the fact that
we have here an industry in New York State in
whi ch we have al ways taken pride, that we have
taken for granted. The upstate econony pivots
around the dairy industry. Wen farners are
heal t hy and thriving, they spend their noney
|l ocally. Every dairy dollar turns around si X,
seven or eight tines in a local conmunity, but
when farns go down they take with them grocery

stores, feed stores, farminpl ement deal ers,
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banks, supermarkets and eventual |y whol e
comunities suffer the effects of the [oss of
agriculture.

We don't have | arge corporate
farms in New York State. They exist in
California with thousands of cows. Most of
our farns in this state are snall famly
farms, a few like the Van Lieshouts are |arger
famly farnms, but there are only eight farns
in New York State that are not fam |y owned.
Clyde Rutherford, who is the president of
Dairylea and a dairy farner hinself, nade that
st at enment yest erday.

The thing I found amazi ng was
that | inmediately could identify three of
those eight non-famly farns. One is the
AGMY Research Center, one is at Mrrisville
Col | ege, and one is at Cornell University.
That nmeans there are only five so-called
corporate farms in New York State, not famly
owned.

We are tal king about the life
bl ood of our state, ny friends, even though
nost of us are far renoved fromit. W have

| ost sight of what its farmfamlies are doing
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now. We owe it to themto keep this conpact
in place in New England and to all ow New York
State to enter it so that we can have a viable
dairy industry and a safe m |k product for our
chil dren and grandchildren at an affordable
price.

If we do not allow this conpact
to be introduced in New York State, the future
is clear. There will be mlk availability but
at a higher cost, and the cost will be
generated to the benefit of the deal ers and
the retailers, but the farmers will be in some
other part of the United States. W will be
payi ng for transportation costs so that mlk
can cone fromldaho and the far west. W wll
not be hel ping the farners who are here today
and the farmers who cone to Al bany every year
to | obby us to continue doing what they have
done so wel | .

Let's not take them for
granted. Let's nake sure that we give our
farmers an opportunity to farm under the
Nort heast Dairy Conpact.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO:

Thank you, Senator Hoffnann.
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Senat or Nozzoli o.

SENATOR NOZZOLI O Thank you,
M. President.

M. President, ny coll eagues,
nmy remarks will be brief and to the point as
is the case for nost dairy farnmers in this
state and all farners, they focus on the
issue, it's hard to say a few words and nake
their point and that's what | would IiKke.

| have the honor of
representing a nunber of large dairy counties,
if not the |argest dairy producing county in
the state, which |I believe is Cayuga County,
and |'ve never seen such a group of
har d-wor ki ng people in any walk of life than
t hose who engage in farm ng but particularly
the trials, the tribulations, the challenges
of dairy farm ng.

Senat or Kuhl and Senator Wi ght
very eloquently stated the plight of our dairy
farmers in New York. Those reasons enough
woul d be reasons to vote for this nmeasure, but
frankly beyond saving the dairy industry of
this state, a noble purpose, the essence of

t hi s measures saves consuners of this state,
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saves themdollars and ensures that a fresh
product will always be available to them

That's the purpose of this
bill. That's the essence of this bill and al
t he nuances about processors and contri butions
and all the issues that can -- sonmehow
certainly are relevant but sonehow cl oud the
essence of what we're trying to do. The
essence of what we're trying to do is ensure a
fresh supply of a fresh conmmodity for the
consumers of this state.

That's what this bill does. It
gi ves no special treatnment. It provides no
special favors. Frankly, it was designed -
and | applaud its sponsor, Senator Kuhl. It
was designed to ensure that there is
conti nuation of a production of a comodity
that is essential to every household in this
state. That's why we are supporting this
nmeasure. That's the essence of the nmeasure
and that's why it deserves support not just
fromthose who wish to support the dairy
farmers, not just those from upstate New York
but fromevery corner of this state, in every

street, in every nunicipality in New York
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shoul d be supporting this nmeasure for that
reason.

M. President, ny hat's off to
the nen and wonmen who are dairy farners. W
appl aud their work, applaud what they do, but
nost inportant, this measure protects the
consuners of this state and that's why | urge
its passage.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO;
Thank you, Senator Nozzoli o.

Senat or Dol | i nger.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER  Wul d the
sponsor yield to just a couple of questions?

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO;
Senat or Kuhl, do you yield?

SENATOR KUHL: Certainly.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO;
He yi el ds, Senator.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Thr ough
you, M. President. Wat is the effect or
what happens if mlk -- if we join the conpact
and mlk is inmported fromeither Pennsylvania
or Ontario or Quebec, what happens to the
price of that m|lk?

SENATOR KUHL: How i nport ed,
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sir? Explain what you' re tal ki ng about when
you're referring to inporting.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER Wl I, we
enter into the conpact which allows the price
-- the sale price for the mlk to be
establ i shed by the conpact board, correct?
That woul d apply to m |k produced in New York
State. That's -- the concern, as | understand
it, is to keep production constant in New York
State. \What about if someone in Pennsylvania
sold mlk to a New York producer at let's say
$2 | ess per hundredwei ght?

SENATOR KUHL: Watch the
| anguage you use, Senator. Producer is
generally referred to as a farmer. Processor
is, I think, what you nean to say.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Processor.
You're correct. Again, you understand ny |ack
of famliarity with some of the terns here.
Suppose it's sold to the processor at a
smal ler price, a reduced price. Wat's the
effect? Whuldn't this increase -- doesn't
this give an incentive for processors to
import mlk fromOntario, Quebec,

Pennsyl vani a, Maryl and, OChio?
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SENATOR KUHL: That scenario
that you' ve set up, Senator, would not
happen. There's a requirenent that mlk sale
-- sold to a processor in New York be the
same kind of prices as required in the conpact
for mlk produced in the state and sold to a
processor.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Again
t hrough you, M. President. So in essence if
we join this conpact, we're actually setting
the price not only of mlk produced in New
York State but m |k produced outside New York
State which is sold to processors inside.

SENATOR KUHL: That scenario is
happeni ng right now, as a matter of fact.
There are six -- we've heard there are six
states that are currently consisting of the
conpact. W have roughly 1200 New York
farmers who are selling into the -- or
processing in those states and they are
recei ving the conpact price.

SENATOR DOLLINGER Is the
conpact price currently higher than the price
in New York State? Again through you, M.

Pr esi dent .
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SENATOR KUHL: The conpact
price currently is $16.94 and that will be the
price for the foreseeable future. The price
in New York right now is sonewhere around
$14.90, in that area. So it's higher than
what is currently the price being paid to
other farners in New York.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Again
t hrough you, M. President. So what you're
telling nme is the markets work in such a
fashion now that the mlk in New York State,
when it's sold in the conpact, makes nore
noney for the farmer, is that correct, when
it's sold in the Northeast Conpact currently.

SENATOR KUHL: That's correct.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Ckay.
Agai n through you, M. President, if Senator
Kuhl will continue to yield.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO:
Senat or Kuhl, do you continue to yield?

SENATOR KUHL: | woul d be happy
to, M. President.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO:
The Senator is happy to continue to yield.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  What wi |l |
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the effect of joining the conpact be on the
production of New York State fromthe point of
view of its quantity? Wuld you expect it
woul d go up or go down?

SENATOR KUHL: Unpredi ct abl e,
see, because you just don't know what's goi ng
to happen. Wat we're seeing right nowis
there is a slight percentage increase in
various parts of the Northeast while in New
York we've seen a decrease. What that's
related to, whether it's tied to the conpact
or not, | think is indiscernible.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Again
t hrough you, M. President. Senator Kuhl,
isn't it fair to say that the one ingredient,
the nost inportant ingredient in the price of
mlk, whether it be fluid mlIk or any other
kind of mlk, is the scarcity of its
production?

SENATOR KUHL: | don't know as
you can generalize the systemthe way it's set
up that way, Senator.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Again
t hrough you, M. President. Don't you think

under those old Adam Smith theories that if
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there was a smaller supply, it would drive the
price up, supply and demand being sort of the
nodi cum t hat now control s our markets, makes
all of our markets work?

SENATOR KUHL: What you have
here is a systemthat's set up that's been in
pl ace for a nunber of years. It's been
altered by federal law in a couple of cases
t he past couple of years and it's convol uted
the normal supply and demand ki nd of concept.
So you really can't generalize. Plus you're
dealing with different classes of mlk in this
particul ar area.

What we're tal ki ng about -- and
this conpact only applies to what we refer to
as fluid mlk or lass 1 mlk. W're not
tal king about mlk that's used in the
producti on of cheese or whatever else it may
be. So when you start to generalize |ike
you're attenpting to do in asking questions, |
can't be specific in the answers because to
say one thing would be, | think |eading you to
bel i eve somet hing or maybe | eading you to a
response that isn't necessarily true.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Agai n
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t hrough you, M. President, just one other -

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO:

If the Senator continues to yield.

SENATOR KUHL: | woul d be happy
to.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO:
He' s happy to.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER  Whuldn't it
be fair to say, Senator, if mlk production
overall went down in this state, that the
price would go up because there would be -
assum ng constant demand that if you reduce
the supply, you'll increase the price?

Wul dn't you agree with that scenario?

SENATOR KUHL: No, | wouldn't,
because that's exactly what has not happened.
The price -- or the supply of mlk over this
| ast year has decreased |I'mtold about 2.9
percent and what has happened to the price of
mlk? It has not gone down, has it? |It's
gone up, if anything, as far as the retai
| evel but the price -- if you talk about a
di m ni shment of the availability of mlk in
this state, it has decreased but the price to

farmers has, in fact, gone down. So you can't
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generalize, is what |I'm saying to you because
it's adifficult market to just analyze,
supply -- normal supply and demand economni cs.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Again
t hrough you, M. President.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO:
Senat or Kuhl, do you continue to yield?
Excuse nme, Senator. Do you continue to yield,
Senat or ?

SENATOR KUHL: | woul d be happy
to.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO;
He' s happy to.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER  Whuldn't it
be safe to assunme, Senator, that this narket
i ke every other market will respond the way
mar ket s do when supply goes down, assum ng
constant demand, production would go up and
vi ce versa, when production is up, denmand is
constant, that supply -

SENATOR KUHL: You and | as
students of econom cs mght rationalize and
realize that that should normally happen,
Senator, but | think what you'll find is

experience -- when you | ook at actua
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experience, the factual circunstances in

vari ous spots throughout the conpact and the
non- conpact region, that that's not true. You
cannot talk in generalities about this issue.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Ckay.

Thank you very nuch. Thank you very nuch
Senat or Kuhl .

| rise today to speak agai nst
this bill, and I do so with sonething of a
heavy -

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO;
Senator Dol linger, on the bill.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER  Yes. Thank
you, M. President.

I think unfortunately |I'm going
to use a personal dramatization of why | think
there's a problemand | hope everybody can see
it.

| have a glass in ny hand. |
had two gl asses of whole mlk today. |'mthe
only one in this chanber who drinks whol e
mlk. MW wife -- ny wife -- | drink it in
this chanber. MW wife won't let nme drink
whole m |k at home. | drink one percent or

two percent, but | would suggest to you that
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this little denonstration, if you | ook around
the room | ook what's on top of everybody's
desk, juice, coffee, beverages, nostly Diet
Pepsi, |look what's on the table.

The problemis, at |east from
nmy point of view, what you have today is
unfortunately the market demand for m |k has
gone down. The conpetition fromother forns
of beverages has gone up and as a consequence,
we now are faced with a bill that | think
Senat or Nozzolio aptly described, it's a bill
desi gned to keep the production constant.
It's designed to keep production up even
t hough based on what | can tell the world of
supply and demand, a very harsh world in which
we live, a world that creates nmarkets and
takes them away, has had the effect of
reduci ng the consunption and the production
and the need for mlk, and as a conseqguence,
what this bill is designed to do is something
that, quite frankly, I find so unlike
Republ i cans to do, and that is to say to a
mar ket pl ace, whi ch many of us strongly
support, the inportance of markets, that

mar ket s can correct thenselves, that they wll
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change people's behaviors, that they will work
when there is a decrease in supply and an
increase in price, what happens? Supply wl|

i ncrease because it is a favorable price, and
I woul d suggest that in the dairy markets,

what we've done is tinkered with the market.
Per haps Senator Kuhl is correct that we have
tinkered with this market too nmuch but it
seens to me the tine to tinker with it is now
gone.

What we need to do is | ook at
t he mar ket pl ace and figure what the
mar ket pl ace is all about and what's the role
of governnment in that marketpl ace.

I"d call the attention of
everyone in this chanber to a debate that we
had | ast year in which the tables were
conpletely flipped in this case. You renenber
the Denocrats on this side of the aisle were
arguing for rent control, that form of
government intervention in the nmarketpl ace
that affected the fair market price of housing
in New York City and the Denocrats on this
side of the aisle generally said, we support

the concept of rent control. W support the
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government's entry into the marketplace to
affect the market-driven forces that nmake
apartnents available in New York City. W
i nfluence the market on its supply and
demand.

Now t oday we have the
Republ i cans in this chanmber doing exactly the
same thing, saying we have to go back into the
m | k marketplace to protect the production of
mlk in this state. Recognize that there is
one significant difference between those two
debat es.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO;
Excuse ne, Senator. Can we have sone order in
t he chanber, pl ease.

SENATOR DCLLI NGER® A
phi | osophi cal difference that is inportant to
understand the different position of at | east
this Denpcrat on those two issues.

In rent control, we had one
i mportant provision and it said that if the
production of rental housing reaches a point
where the vacancy rate in New York Gty is
five percent, rent control disappears. |If we

over produce housing in New York Cty, the
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system of government intervention in the
mar ket pl ace evapor at es.

In this debate, there is no
such provision. There's nothing that
restricts increased production. In fact,
there's a guaranteed price that woul d be paid
regardl ess of how the narkets respond.

| woul d suggest to those who
suggest they are fiscal conservatives that a
fiscal conservative would say, | know that the
mar ket can be al nost punitive at tines but
nonet heless if we let the markets work, the
markets will find the bal ance that society and
consumers drive themto.

I woul d suggest in closing, M.
President, that the problemhere is not
ef ficiency of production. These farners are
the nost efficient dairy farners in the
world. It's not an issue of production to
i ncrease the demand for mlk, to get a higher
price for mlk. 1It's all about those little
nmust aches that you see painted on sports
stars. It's all about conpetition with the
Pepsi generation. It's all about juices and

peopl e using those as other forns of
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beverage. It's about bottled water. |It's
about two percent mlk. |It's about the fat
scare in whole mlk. | still love the
delicious taste. | think it's the

best-tasting stuff made, but | suggest to you
that the solution to the problemfor dairy
farmers in this state is not to further tinker
with the markets and guarantee conti nued
producti on when what we ought to be doing in
government is increasing the nmarketing,

i ncreasing the size of the market so you have
a better market to sell to.

I would al so suggest that the
proper role of government is to create
incentives to give further tax relief, to give
regul atory reform Those are things that wll
all ow you to be nore conpetitive in the
mar ket pl ace, but it's only by creating greater
demand that we will solve the probl em of New
York's dairy farnms. The conpact which
reduces, which guarantees production w thout
i ncreasi ng demand is shortsighted, in ny
judgnment. It will not produce the |ong-term
benefit that the farners and dairy farners in

this state need.
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I woul d suggest to you that you
come to the floor and market anong ny
col | eagues. That's how you can nake a greater
mar ket for mlk, and | suggest that if that's
the way to solve the problem not enter into
the market, ask governnent to intervene in the
mar ket pl ace and do sonet hi ng that gover nnent
has proven itself historically very bad at
doi ng, which is trying to influence the price
the consuners and individuals pay for
products, it's a bad idea.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MARCELLI NO
Thank you, Senator.

Senat or Mar chi

SENATOR MARCHI : M. President,
we' ve assisted at a very fine discussion of an
issue that is very sensitive. W know that
because it -- there is the suggestion that it
may be nore costly to people, but we have to
take a solid, reasoned position on the
preservation of an inportant econom c sector
of our econony in this state where a few
t housand people are -- at the price of
excruciating effort on their part to deliver a

good product to the public is penalized over
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the capricious and cavalier habit of -- and I
think you nade the argunent very el oquently.
Normal ly it applies, Senator Dollinger -- the
capricious exercise of rogue states which can
dunmp and whi ch can destabilize al nost any
transi ent form of conmerce.

We cannot ship an apart nent
into New York City to encourage a reversal, an
augnent ati on of housing unless -- unless we
create the prenises for their construction
but not to do this is really to turn a deaf
ear, and | nmean this with no di sparagi ng
i nnuendo on anyone's statenent here, because |
think every statenent that's been presented
has been thoughtful and on the nerits, but we
cannot take this road.

| remenber in 19... well, the
m d-'70s when we had the City crisis and there
was a question of the Gty fiscal crisis and
the invol venent of the upstate nenbers who
ostensibly represented a greater sensitivity
t owar ds per haps parochi al concerns that m ght
rear their ugly head in primries and what
el se, suggested that there's sone distance

that separates us fromthe reality that was
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taking place in the city of New York. There
are not very many nenbers here who were
present at that tine, | believe Senator
Stafford and Senator Stavisky. | know that on
the other side of the aisle they were solid as
t hey shoul d have been and there were a
suf ficient nunber on our side to give that the
enphasi s and the reinforcenment that was needed
in Congress and the house -- and the Wite
House over the urgency of our problem So we
presented a united front in this state and we
carried the day and those who were parties to
it did not see the state | ose a nickel and the
federal governnment by com ng in on guarantees
--and | can tell you there were a few of us
that went down -- Senator Chrenstein and
nmysel f were constantly before congressi ona
commttees and with the Wiite House, Secretary
Bl unent hal and others, that filled in that
period, they were able to get a snal
percentage of the fact that all these bonds
were marketed and it accrued incone to the
federal government in ternms of one percent.

So | believe that if we turn a

deaf ear here -- and there nay be sone who
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have what they feel are neritorious reasons,
but we cannot be in conflict with ourselves.

If we say no to this community of hard workers
who ask nothing but to go ahead and keep
wor ki ng hard to turn out a decent product, who
are not as well organi zed as sone of your

t hought ful speakers on both sides of the aisle
have pointed out, it is up for us to -- it is
up to us to seize this opportunity and to
restore a sense of bal ance here.

This is not forever. The track
that we're traveling on here will conme to an
end at sone point and then the forces of a
free and unfettered econony can take over, but
we cannot wait for heavy casualti es.

| don't believe that New York
State can afford a heavy casualty and the
conti nui ng henorrhage that is now taking place
in that sector. W don't want to do that.
|"msure that no one here would do it out of
t heir meanness or their hard characters and
t hey appeal to other considerations, but these
people are crying for help and we shoul d be
responsi ve in every way conceivable, and

Senat or Kuhl has worked out, | think in
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cooperation with many, a workabl e sol ution
that will not materially affect the econonics
of this state except to stabilize it and at
the sane tine provide a bridging nechani sm so
that we don't experience further |osses.

W can't afford this, M.
President. W can't afford this
economically. W can't afford it in terns of
human effort which is endl ess. W cannot
afford it in the crushed dreans of people who
are struggling hard.

The suggesti on was nade perhaps
that they m ght borrow agai nst operating
expenses. You can't borrow against -- you
mght do it for a capital inprovenent, but to
do it with operating expenses to tide you to
where? The spiral is all downhill, and let us
not turn a deaf ear.

| remenber all too well, al
too well when we had that crisis in the city
of New York, and | appreciated the fact that
there were nmenbers on this side of the aisle,
and as | believe that there are on that side
of the aisle, who were willing to cone to the

assi stance of the City and we won and carri ed
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t he day.

If we deliver a strong nessage
here in this house, it will give it the
rei nforcenent and the power and the propul sion
to go out and al so encourage our brothers and
sisters down the corridor in the Assenbly and
t he Governor, of course, is properly -
properly supporting this |egislation.

So | suggest, M. President,
that we behave as one state. W're 18 mllion
people. W're 18 nillion people who do not
depl ore the -- who, perhaps because of the
m nutiae of political considerations mght be
dictated -- and I know this is not going to
happen here. | know that you're going to take
a vote and nmake a vote on the subject of your
consci ence, but weigh these el enents very
careful ly, human conpassion, intelligent
reaction to people who work hard. You know,
we don't put those kind of hours in nost of
the other sections of the state and ot her
sectors of our econony and yet they're working
under these puni shing conditions.

| believe it was Senator Wi ght

who conpared on a case by case, sector by

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

984

sector increase in expenses and here we've
been grinding them down to dust. Let us
preserve what we have and enrich it and bring
greater nunbers to it as are needed but let us
not take the heart and the efforts and say
that they're all for naught because we have
the power here in delivering a strong
bi parti san support to this legislation that we
will be furthering the interests of people who
are in genuine distress and at the sane tineg,
I think make a val uable contribution to the
mar ket stability of this state.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Thank you, Senator Marchi

Senat or Cook.

SENATOR COOK: M. President,
Senator Dollinger's no | onger here, but I
think one of the points that needs to be nade
is that one of the quandaries in the dairy -
in the dairy marketing business is that while
we're nmarketing on a regional basis, the price
is inpacted by things that happen outside the
region. That's why the whol e question of
supply and demand as it exists within the

region doesn't inpact the price as it
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theoretically ought to within the regi on and
it's all kind of a result of some decisions
that were nade years ago but neverthel ess
that's the situation with which we're
confronted, but the other thing | really
wanted to address was that his paralle

bet ween rent control and the dairy industry,
because he said that we had swi tched sides on
this issue but, in fact, we had not, because
at that tinme some of us were arguing that the
very reason there was a shortage of rental
space was that it was inpossible for persons
who wanted to provide rental properties to
make a profit on them so they weren't

buil ding them and we're saying the sane thing
about m | k.

The present situation is nmaking
it inmpossible for those persons who provide
mlk to make a living at it, and what is going
to happen at sone point -- and this is not
just a New York problem it is a nationa
problem-- that, in fact, when the | aw of
supply and demand nati onwi de does catch up
with us, that 20 cents a gallon that sone

peopl e are tal king about that mlk is going up
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will be a very, very small anobunt of what it
will go up because once these handl ers get the
nonopol i es nationwi de, there will be no limt

on how high the price can go, and | think that
that is sonething that we really ought to
recogni ze, that when you don't keep what you
have, that you buy what you don't have and
which is in the future going to be a rea
problemfor all of us, but | just wanted to
speak briefly about something nore
generalized, and | think everyone has tal ked
about the plight of the individual farnmer and
a lot of the facts that relate to this case
and all of those are inportant and | concur
with them but |I'm concerned that 40 out of
our 62 counties in New York State are really
dependent, the econom es in those counties are
real |y dependent upon agriculture. Now, that
may not show up in the |abor statistics, but
if you | ook at the anpbunt of nobney, of cash
turnover that occurs in those counties, you
see that it is the cash that flows through the
agricultural industry in those communities

t hat makes the econony function. It nakes it

possi bl e for people to work in the stores.
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It, in fact, nakes it possible for themto
provi de the school systens that hires the
teachers, that does all of the things that
make conmunities function.

Beyond that, we have heard
t hrough the years and we've had a | ot of good
di scussi ons about the problenms of the inner
city and tinme and tine again we've heard
peopl e say that one of the problens in the
inner city is the instability of the
community, that is, that people don't feel an
investnment in the conmunity. Wen |arge
nunbers of them have to rely upon public
assi stance, they don't feel the sane
identification with the community that other
peopl e do and peopl e have said over and over,
if we only could provide jobs for these people
so that they felt that they were investing in
their community, then they would feel that
identification and it would solve a |lot of the
soci ol ogi cal problens we have as well as the
econoni ¢ probl enms of our inner city.

Well, what we are pleading with
you is don't transfer that problemto the

rural areas. Don't put these people who
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provi de the econom c base for these 40
counties in a situation where |arge nunbers of
them may, in fact, have no alternative except
to seek public assistance, and the problemfor
t he econony of those communities is just
multiplied. 1f you can imagine all of a
sudden ten percent of the farnms in a
particul ar county goi ng bankrupt, throw ng
onto the market thousands upon thousands of
acres of land that have to be sold at sone

ki nd of public auction for whatever anmounts
they would bring, of livestock that will have
no markets -- in fact, we have situations
today where it literally costs people nore to
send an animal to the market than they get out
of it when it's sold, and that woul d be
multiplied if a whole ot of farmers suddenly
are thrown into bankruptcy because the aninmals
woul d bring no price and it would depress that
market further, and as far as the other assets
of the farm the machinery, that asset is just
about gone anyway because farmers have not
been able to buy machinery for a nunber of
years and they have pretty well depreciated

all of the value that was in that machinery
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that they already owned, and if you think | am
drawi ng a picture that is ridiculous, |

suggest that you talk to the banking
conmunities in the rural counties, in these 40
counties to which I refer.

There are literally that nany
and, in fact, nore distressed farmers out
there who are eating away their own assets.
Year by year they are taking the fixed assets
that they have in their property and in their
animal s and are gradually eroding away at the
very assets that they own in order to stay in
busi ness and provide mlk for the rest of the
people in this state and at some point the
banking institutions are going to be forced to
nove agai nst these farners who are not being
able to keep up with their paynents and we are
going to see thrown into the econony of this
state a |l arge, |arge nunber of very, very
di stressed bankruptci es where people were
getting back pennies and dines on the dollars
that are owed to them by people in
agriculture.

How nuch less is it going to

cost us as a state to have a dairy conpact
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where we may provide that small nargin by
whi ch this essential elenent of the econony of
these 40 counties in upstate New York can
continue to be what they have been and to
provi de, yes, a bridge, because it does not
| ast forever, but to provide a bridge so that
the strength which has been the state of New
York, with all its diversity, with its great
urban centers, but also its great
agricultural/rural areas, so that that
di versity continues strong into the future.

| think it's inperative on us,
all of us who love this state, to take that
approach with this issue.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Thank you, Senator Cook.

Senat or Farl ey.

SENATOR FARLEY: Thank you, M.
Presi dent .

["Il be brief, but Senator
Marchi, the conscience of the Senate, 46 years
in the Senate, boy, you said it all, and I"]
tell you, the last hard-working people in our
society is the farmer.

You know, if this state, if
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this Legislature has been the nost socially
consci ous Legislature and state in the nation,
"Il tell you very sincerely, the New York
State dairy farmer desperately needs hel p, and
if I have an admiration for many of you on the
other side of the aisle, it's because of your
consci ousness for the poor, for the needy and
"Il tell you, this is a case that really
needs your vote.

You know, |et nme say sonething
el se. For those of you that m ght be
concerned that school children or the poor or
wonen and children nmay not get mlk or be -
if we can't do something about that if that
comes about, we can't do anything, and ||
tell you what. The Northeast Dairy Conpact
has been a success and, Senator Kuhl, | don't
see arise -- the price of mlk rising. | see
the supply being stable. W are not a state
of corporate dairy farnms. They are snal
famly dairy farnms al nost exclusively.

Senator Wight said it all and,
you know, | think if there's any issue that's
come before this house where you should vote

your conscience and do what is right
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regardl ess of how you feel about the New York
Times editorial or whatever it mght be, it's
to vote on behalf of these dairy farnmers.

Let ne just say this in
closing. This is a bill that is desperately
needed. There's nothing that can be said
about this conpact that is going to hurt
anyone except to save an industry, and we
really need to get out and support this bill,
and | ask for everybody to stand up and be
counted in the affirmative on this one.

W have supported you and | go
back, Senator Marchi, when New York Gty was
in trouble and Senator Anderson in this house
stood tall on that issue. Well, I"Il tell
you, a great nunber of people in this state
are suffering and they are on the verge of
di saster, and this is the only answer that I
see that may help themthrough this terrible
-- these terrible tines, and | urge you to
vote yes.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Thank you, Senator Farl ey.

The Chair recogni zes Senat or

Mei er .
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SENATOR MEI ER: Thank you, M.
Presi dent .

| say this with |ove and
affection for ny coll eague, Senator
Dol linger. Odinarily I would be chagrined
for being | ectured about how the free market
wor ks, particularly a conservative
Republ i can.

The only problem Senator, is
there isn't a free market in mlk and there
hasn't been one in this country in the nmenory
of anyone in this chanber. So while we're
tal ki ng about honoring great Republican
principles, let ne pose another one fromthe
greatest Republican of this century, Ronald
Reagan: Never, never unilaterally disarm

Now, just let nme say this
qui ckly because that's the way Senator
Nozzolio said the farmers who | represent
talk. Even nore specifically, those farners
believe that sonmething is nmuch better well
done than well said. The farmers who |
represent look at it this way. They have
al ready made a conpact with the rest of us in

this state. Roughly one percent of the people
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who live in this state feed the rest of us and
to get that done they rise before dawn. They
work until after sunset. They work in all
ki nds of uni magi nabl e weat her and they don't
know such a thing as a vacation or a holiday.
They get the job done and they need us and
they nourish our famlies and in exchange for
that, for our end of the conpact, all the rest
of us, they ask not that they receive wealth
fromtheir labor but a living. They ask for a
fair and reasonable price. They ask that we
honor their labor with dignity. They ask that
we live up to our end of the conpact they've
made with us to sustain life in this state,
and | would just make one final point.
Regar dl ess of whet her you have one farner,
regardl ess of whether you have one or no dairy
cows in your district, each and every one of
us represent people who fromtine to tinme |ike
to eat.

Thank you, M. President.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Thank you, Senator Meier.

The Chair recogni zes Senat or

Li bous.
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SENATOR LI BOUS: Thank you, M.
Presi dent .

| too rise to support Senator
Kuhl's efforts in passing this |egislation
today and, M. President, I, like many of ny
col | eagues, have had the honor and privil ege
of visiting a nunber of the dairy farnms in ny
district and I know that a nunmber of those
fol ks have visited today and tal ked to ne
about their concern and the inportance of this
conpact .

| have pushed for this and
di scussed this legislation for a nunber of
years and as |'ve said before, it becones a
very, very difficult position for nme because |
believe it's the right thing to do but at the
same time | have a major m |k conpany in ny
district who has sone concern about this
| egi sl ati on, who enpl oys people, who is a good
busi ness, pays their taxes, does a nunber of
very positive things for our community but at
the sane tinme | have to | ook beyond that. |
have to | ook at what's needed for not only ny
constituents and the constituents of this

state but what we need to do to help our dairy
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farners.

So as ny col | eagues have said,
if we do not pass this |legislation today, what
wi |l happen is for those of you who are
concerned about the increased cost of mlk, if
you do nothing, you will see increases because
you will see | arge conpani es fromout west and
others noving their product in at a very high
expense to New York State.

What | would like to do, M.
President, is just nmention a couple of things
in closing in stating how strongly | support
this. To nmy coll eagues today who m ght be
consi dering voting against this, | just want
to share sonething with you. Several nonths
ago we had a disaster in the North Country of
New York State and during that disaster nen,
worren and children fromall over this state,
fromLong Island, from New York Cty, from
upstate comunities, fromthe Southern Tier
i mredi ately asked, What can we do to help in
this devastation? How can we help our friends
and nei ghbors, our coll eagues, our citizens of
New York State and nobody worried about how

much it was going to cost. They came up in
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bus | oads fromthe Cty, fromthe Island, from
West chester County, fromall over the state
because they knew that they had friends, New
Yorkers in need.

My friends, | just want to
share with you, we have New York farners who
are in need today, and | ask that you share
with us as your constituents did when the
peopl e of the North Country had a need and
they didn't ask why or how much. They j ust
showed up. They hel ped. They sent food.
They spent their tine. They spent their
nmoney.

The dairy farm ng i ndustry of
this state is in desperate need of this
| egislation. | ask you to join with us who
support it, consider it as my coll eagues have
tal ked about the issues and ask you to join as
your constituents did when they aided other
New Yor kers who were in need.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Thank you, Senator Libous.

Senator Centile.

SENATOR GENTILE: M.

President, | believe there is an anendment at
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t he desk.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:  The
anmendnent is at the desk, yes.

SENATOR CENTILE: | woul d ask
that you waive the reading and allow ne to
explain it.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Centile.

SENATOR GENTI LE: Thank you,
M. President.

First of all, let me also say
that | admre the concerns of ny coll eagues
fromboth sides of the aisle as to the
concerns and problens that are faced by the
m | k producers, and certainly | too share in
that concern. |Indeed, in tinmes other than
today | have supported | egislation that has
hel ped our agricultural comunity.

However, on this conpact and
this anendnent that | am now putting before
you, | have a concern as the ranking Mnority
menber on consumer protection that there are
certain groups that will be inpacted and have
not gotten the full hearing in this chanber

shoul d this conpact becone law, and this
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amendnent seeks to address those groups and
seeks to exenpt those groups fromthis conpact
shoul d this conpact pass and becone | aw, and

t hese groups woul d be exenpt prinmarily because
of the age or the nature of the people they
serve. Those types of people or groups that
woul d be nost hard hit with mlk price
increases as a result of our action here
today, and that hardship would be felt nost
significantly by low incone famlies, by
senior citizens, by school lunch prograns and
by prograns that serve children. Those types
of prograns and those types of constituents
that we all have in every part of this state,
every one of our constituents, we can count
and point to those prograns and those types of
people in our districts.

So what this amendnent seeks to
do is to identify essential prograns and
exenpt those prograns fromthe -- fromthis
conpact and specifically the prograns that are
listed in this anendnent are day care
prograns. |In addition to the traditiona
preschool age prograns, we al so have |isted

day care progranms that serve children under

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

1000

the age of 14 whether that program be before
or after the school day, because of the age
group and the type of programs, mlk is served
to that age group on a daily basis and the
cost to those day care prograns, should this
conmpact becone law, will increase
significantly.

W also list in the anendnent
public school districts who purchase mlk for
school lunch prograns as we all know. In New
York City alone, there are a mllion schoo
students in the city of New York. The city of
New York estinates that the school system -
it would cost the school system $2.9 mllion
nore per year for the school m |k program
shoul d this conpact pass.

Also, | list non-profit private
schools for the sane reasons and for the sane
cost inmpact it will have on mlk prices.

Over ni ght canps for serving
children, they too would be affected by the
increased cost of mlk in this state and, of
course, the senior citizen centers. Al of us
have themin our district and nost of them

nore tines than not are operating on a
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shoestring budget. 1've seen this over and
over again.

In New York City al one, we have
335 senior centers throughout the City and
additionally we have many, nany nore Meal s on
Wheel s prograns all that purchase mlk, that
use mlk on a regular, consistent daily
basis. Those types of centers and those
individuals will be inpacted severely by the
-- this conpact. New York City al one has
200, 000 el derly people 65 years or ol der bel ow
the poverty line and we have 100, 000 nore that
are at or near that poverty line.

So this is a fairness issue for
those particul ar groups where even a snal
change in the price of mlk will have an
adverse inpact, whether it be a young group, a
senior citizen group or a group that serves
children, teenagers. Those types of increases
wi |l have an adverse inpact in this state on
t hose constituenci es.

So to be fair and I ask and
Senator Farley, | think nmentioned that maybe
we coul d do sonmething for these people. Yes,

we can do sonmething for these people and it's
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listed right here in this anmendnent.

So to be fair, if this conpact
passes, we need to consider these groups and
to consider themin part of this by anending
this conpact, by passing this anmendnent.

So | urge ny coll eagues on both
si des whether pro -- whether they've spoken on
either side of this issue, that this amendnent
shoul d be consi dered passed as part of this
bill.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Kuhl, on the anendnent.

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, M.

President. If |I mght be heard for just a
nonent on the amendnent. It's -- Senator
Gentile, I don't think as conplex an issue as

this is, | don't think that you fully
understand the nature of your anendnent, what
it does.

There is a provision in any
kind of a conpact adoption that the |anguage
adopted by each state be exactly the sanme and
identical. What you're proposing to do is to
change t he | anguage under the federa

provi sions of the conpact that would alter and
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make it inpossible for New York to join the
conpact. So what you're essentially doing is
not -- while you may be voi ci ng and addressing
the concerns of some groups for some politica
pur poses, you're essentially undermning the
entire process of adopting the conmpact. So it
woul d be totally inpossible for us to accept
your anendnent. | believe it's certainly
defeating the purpose of what the conpact is
doi ng.

There's another thing that's
obvi ous that you neglected in your research
and that is there are provisions under the
current conpact arrangenent for specific
concerns to be addressed and you nenti oned
specifically school districts being charged
addi tional funds. Well, that's absolutely
incorrect. School districts, any increased
price, they' re being held harm ess under the
provi si ons that have been adopted by the six
states who have entered into this contract.
So the information that you got fromthe city
of New York's nenorandumin opposition is
absol utely incorrect, and | don't understand

why that's even in the nmenorandum because we,
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nysel f and ny staff had addressed that issue
with the mayor and his staff. So they're
putting something that | think they know ngly
know i s incorrect in that menorandum but in
any case, your anendnent would just totally
underm ne the whol e process that we've gone
through and we attenpt to deliver here today.

SENATOR GENTILE: M.
Presi dent .

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Centile.

SENATOR CENTI LE: Yes. Thank
you, M. President.

Through you, M. President.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: On
t he anmendnent .

SENATOR GENTI LE:  Through you.
Senator, you mght be correct in discussing
the ram fications of a multi-state conpact,
but I'mactually just follow ng the provisions
of the bill that you submtted before the -
this house today and particularly Section 23
of your bill which indicates that the right to
alter, anmend or repeal this conpact is

expressly reserved. | presune that to mean
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that we can alter, anmend or repeal this
contract in this body and if that's not the
case, Senator, then | would think that what we
need to do is revise the original bill.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Dol linger on the amendnent. | would
just like toremnd -- | would just like to
rem nd all nmenbers that the two-hour tine
limt elapsed at 5:30. | don't know why you
speaki ng brings that to m nd, Senator
Dol i nger, but certainly we will recognize
you.

Senat or Dol | i nger.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Very good,
Senat or Maziarz, very good. | just want to
underline a point that Senator Gentile nmade
that really -- to sonmewhat disagree with the
sponsor of this |egislation.

As | read it, New York State,
if it joins this conpact, will be the big
gorilla in the conpact. W have 70 percent of
the mlk production. W're playing with
Vernont whi ch has one-fourth, less than
one-quarter of what we've got, Maine which has

| ess than ten percent, down to Rhode Island

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

1006

whi ch has one- hundredth percent the production
that we do. Wy shouldn't we take Senator
Gentile's guide and have New York City set the
policy for the conpact because we think that's
the right thing for the conpact to do?

| woul d suggest that we're
joining a conpact with a bunch of snmall states
that we nay not agree with but we have the
muscle. It's New York State that gives this
conpact the power because we've got the
production, and | would suggest to you that
for New York State to relinquish to Mine,
Vernont, Connecticut, Mssachusetts, New
Hanpshire and Rhode |sland, what is the best
public policy if we go with the conpact is a
serious, serious relinquishing of the power of
the body in this state, which is going to be
the big player in this conpact. W ought to
set that policy. Senator CGentile's anmendnent
sets that policy and sets it in the right
di rection.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Pat erson.

SENATOR PATERSON: Thank you,
M. President.
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ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Pat erson, on the anmendnent.

SENATOR PATERSON: On the
amendnent, M. President. | want to speak in
favor of Senator GCentile's amendnent. He has
outlined sonme specific prograns that relate to
child care, that relate to senior citizen
care, that relate to specialized prograns that
woul d be unduly affected by the passage of
this legislation and even though we have heard
that the prices would not go up substantially
and sonme say they don't know whet her the
prices would go up at all, we know t hat when
the conpact first was entered into, that in
areas of New England, the prices went up 20
cents inmediately. Now, they may have cone
down and that was fairly stated that the
prices cane down and | accept that, but the
original increase as it affects these kinds of
prograns can have al nost an i nredi ate effect
as to whether or not these prograns even
deci de that they can stay in business. They
treat children. They nmake it possible for
their parents to work. They make it possible

for parents to work during the sumrer with
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sumrer canps, private schools. Sonetines just
the slightest change will nake the difference.

Now, |"mnot going to tell you
that if the price is four cents higher per
gallon of mlk that maybe it's a $4 anmount per
year, that that's going to make the difference
in the survival of a day care center, for
i nstance, but it's these types of endeavors
t hat when conpacted create that kind of end
and what we're really saying by introducing
this anendnent, what we're really saying is
that this would be the fairest way to deal
with those who are the least able to fight the
increase in prices.

If we are actually saying that
we care about the day care centers and we want
to give theman incentive, there was a
suggestion that we could perform | egislation
for that. | don't know any tine that we ever
have created that kind of legislation for
that. |In fact, over the past few years, we
have cut those aids to these social service
prograns. So the tine to address it woul d be
absol utely now.

We do not do this in a sense of

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

1009

trying to undercut the actual bill or in any
way to hurt farners who we have heard

articul ated today very well by a nunber of
Senators are suffering as well. This is just
a way not to try to dimnish the suffering for
one group on the backs of the other. Here we
can acconplish both by what Senator Gentile
has i ntroduced and what |'m sinply saying by
adding to it is that if we have a bill that
exactly conplies with the federal |egislation
and that there's a risk in passing this as
part of it, we should take note that the other
six states in the conpact al so have passed

pi eces of legislation that are not strictly in
conpliance or do not exactly replicate the
federal standard and they are still in the
conmpact right now.

So | think that this would be a
way for New York State not only to join the
conmpact but join it in a way that would
denonstrate a real understanding of those who
are in disadvantaged areas, which is really
what | understood fromthe sponsor is the rea
scope and the real credo of the bill in the

first place, to try to help those, who
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unfortunately due to market conditions, are
suffering and that being the farners of the
state of New York, and so we really think we
woul d be hel ping both by adding to this

| egi sl ati on Senator Gentile's well thought
amendnent .

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Stafford, on the anmendnent.

SENATOR STAFFORD: M.
President, | say this with all respect and
affection and concern for all who are talking
about let the marketplace make the decision in
the mlk area. W can do this by changing the
conpact. W can do that. W can bully our
way in already where they already have a
conmpact and have the advant age.

My friends, John March
renmenbers when Bob McEwen used to argue the
mlk bills here in the Senate back in the '50s
and it was the sanme debate and those of you
who don't really understand the m |k orders
and really the intricacies of what governnent
and the invol verent the past 30, 40, 50 years
as | don't, you namke about as nuch sense as

form ng an underground bal |l oon corps. Now,
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for those who don't understand that, that
nmeans it would be hard to have bal |l oons
under gr ound.

My friends, whether we like it
or not, the state and federal governnent has
been involved in the mlk industry for many,
many reasons and very candidly the mlKk
i ndustry would not be able to function in

today's world if there was not that

i nvol venent, and it's late so | will conclude
and I will explain to you that if we don't
have sone changes that this conmpact will bring

about and have our farmers not produci ng under
cost as they have for the past 18 to 24 nonths

and al so receiving what they receive in 1978

and 1980 for mlk, corporate America wll take
over and, ny friends, you will be paying
dearly.

| say that because there has
been various points nade, and | woul d suggest
some of the material that's appeared -- and
that this does not refer to anyone here in
this room-- that it would appear to ne that
those who nade this material avail abl e thinks

that dairy products, neat products and produce
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come fromthe back room of our grocery stores
and for those that don't know, they don't.
They cone off the backs of our dairy farmers
and ot hers who produce in the agricultura

i ndustry.

I make this statenent and |
make it as succinctly and clearly and directly
as | can. W're where we are after the | ast
30 to 50 years, whether that's right or wong,
there is an involvenent of the federal and
state governnent and unl ess we nmeke this
change, you aren't going to have the farners
in New York and then we will be paying and
payi ng dearly.

This is needed. [It's necessary
and | certainly urge its adoption.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: On
t he amendnment of fered by Senator CGentile, al
those in favor of the amendment signify by
sayi ng aye.

(Response of "Aye".)

Those opposed, nay.

(Response of "Nay".)

SENATOR CONNOR: Sl ow rol |

cal | .
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ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: A
slowroll call -- I'"msorry, Senator Connor.
You're requesting a slowroll call on the
amendnment ?

SENATOR CONNOR: Pl ease.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: On
t he amendnent, a vote of yes is a vote in
favor of Senator Gentile's amendnent. A vote
of no is a vote opposed to Senator Gentile's
amendnent .

The Secretary will call the
roll slowy on the anendnent.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Abate.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Al esi .

SENATOR ALESI: No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Bal boni .

SENATOR BALBONI :  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Breslin.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Bruno.

(Negative indication.)

Senat or Connor.
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DeFr anci sco.

Dol |'i nger.

Gentil e.

Goodnan.

Hannon.

SENATOR CONNCR:  Aye.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Cook.
SENATOR COOK:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR DeFRANCI SCO. No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR DCLLI NGER  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Farl ey.
SENATOR FARLEY: No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR GENTI LE:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Gol d.
(There was no response.)
Senat or Conzal ez.

SENATOR GONZALEZ:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

(There was no response.)

Senat or Hannon. Senat or

(Negative indication.)

Senat or Hof f mann.
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Johnson.

Lachman.

Laval | e.

Lei chter.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Hol | and.

SENATOR HCOLLAND:  No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR JOHNSON:  Nay.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Kruger.
SENATOR KRUGER:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Kuhl.
SENATOR KUHL:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR LACHMAN:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Lack.
SENATOR LACK:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Larkin.
SENATOR LARKI N No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

(There was no response.)
Senat or Lei bel | .

SENATOR LEI BELL:  No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

(There was no response.)
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Mal t ese.

Mar cel i no.

Mar kowi t z.

Mazi ar z.

Mont gonery.

Senat or Li bous.
SENATOR LI BOUS: No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR MALTESE: No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR MARCELLI NO.  No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
SENATOR MARCHI :  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR MARKOW TZ:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR MAZI ARZ:  No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
SENATOR MEI ER: No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
SENATOR MENDEZ:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

Mar chi .

Mei er .

Mendez.

SENATOR MONTGOVERY:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
SENATOR NANULA:  Yes.

Nanul a.
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Nozzol i o.

Onor at o.

Oppenhei ner,

Pat er son.

Pr esent.

Sanpson.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR NOzZZCLI O No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR ONORATO.  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
excused.

Senat or Padavan.

SENATOR PADAVAN:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR PATERSON:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR PRESENT:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Rath.
(There was no response.)
Senat or Rosado, excused.
Senat or Sal and.

SENATOR SALAND:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR SAMPSON:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
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Sant i ago.

St achowski .

St af f ord.

St avi sky.

Vel el | a.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Seabr ook.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Sewar d.

SENATOR SEWARD:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Skel os.
SENATOR SKELCS:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Smith.
SENATOR SM TH:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Spano.
SENATOR SPANO.  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR STACHOWBKI :  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR STAFFORD: No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR STAVI SKY:  Aye.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Trunzo.
SENATOR TRUNZO  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
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Wi ght .

Secretary will

vote. It's ny

SENATOR VELELLA:  No.
THE SECRETARY: Senator Vol ker.
SENATOR VOLKER:  No.
THE SECRETARY: Senator Wal don.
SENATOR WALDON: 1"l vote for

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR WRI GHT:  No.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: The
cal |l the absentees.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Abate.
(There was no response.)
Senat or Breslin.

SENATOR BRESLIN:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Gol d.
(There was no response.)
Senat or Goodnan.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Hof f mann.

SENATOR HOFFMANN:  Expl ai n ny
under st andi ng -

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NMAZ| ARZ:

Senat or Hof fmann, to explain her vote.

SENATOR HOFFMANN:  [t's ny
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under st andi ng that the conpact has to pass an
i dentical |anguage as previously passed for
the six New England states. | support the
general tenets of the anendnent and | appl aud
nmy col | eagues for expressing an appropriate
concern for groups that could conceivably be
af fected adversely even to a npdest extent,
and | would be happy to work with themin

ot her areas followi ng the inplenentation of

the conpact in New York State, but because of

the technical limtations of the conpact as
drafted, | would have to vote in the
negati ve.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
LaVal | e.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Leichter.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Rat h.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Santi ago.

(There was no response.)
Senat or Seabr ook.

(There was no response.)

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NMAZ| ARZ:
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Announce the results.

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 18, nays
32.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: The
amendnment i s def eat ed.

Read the | ast section.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2.
This act shall take effect inmediately.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: Cal |
the roll.

SENATOR PATERSON: Sl ow rol |
call, please.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Paterson. Senator Paterson.

SENATOR PATERSON: M.
President, | would like a slowroll call.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Pat erson.

SENATOR KUHL: M. President.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Would you call a
slowroll call comrencing with Senator Sal and
and then Senator Lack and start in regular

al phabetical order, please.
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roll

cal |

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: Sl ow
cal I .

The Secretary will read.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Sal and.

SENATOR SALAND:  Aye.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Lack.

SENATOR LACK: Aye.

SENATOR KUHL: Would you al so
Senat or Mar chi

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Senator Marchi's

nane, pl ease.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:  The

Secretary will read. On the bill.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Marchi
SENATOR MARCHI :  Aye.

SENATOR KUHL: Regul ar order.
ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:  The

Secretary will read the regular roll cal

order on the bill.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Abate.
(There was no response.)
Senator Al esi .

SENATOR ALESI: Yes.
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THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Bal boni .

SENATOR BALBONI :  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Breslin.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Bruno.

(Affirmative indication.)

Senat or Connor .

SENATOR CONNCR:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Cook.

SENATOR COOK:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
DeFr anci sco.

SENATOR DeFRANCI SCO.  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Dol |'i nger.

SENATOR DOLLI NGER:  Expl ain ny
vote, M. President, just briefly.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Dollinger, to briefly explain his
vot e.

SENATOR DOLLINGER | couldn't
hel p but follow up the comrents made by

Senat or Stafford. | find it inconceivable
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that someone woul d say the problemw th the
m |k industry has been overregul at ed by
government and do you know what our sol ution
today is? To regulate it sone nore.

| would | ove to have what
Senat or Kuhl would like for the dairy farnmers,
a fair price for mlk. | would |like to have a
fair price for film a fair price for optica
products, a fair price for copiers and a fair
price for machine tool products. All of those
woul d be enornously valuable to the people in
my community. |'mnot going to cone to this

government and ask this government to give it

to them
| vote no.
THE SECRETARY: Senator Farl ey.
SENATOR FARLEY: Aye.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Gentile.

SENATOR GENTI LE:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Gol d.
(There was no response.)
Senat or Conzal ez.

SENATOR GONZALEZ:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
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(There was no response.)
Senat or Hannon.
SENATOR HANNON:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

Hof f mann.
SENATOR HOFFMANN:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Hol | and.
SENATOR HCOLLAND:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Johnson.

(There was no verbal response.)

Senat or Kruger.

SENATOR KRUGER:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Kuhl.

(Affirmative indication.)

Senat or Lachman.

SENATOR LACHMAN:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Lack
voting in the affirmative earlier.

Senat or Lar ki n.

SENATOR LARKI N:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator LaValle

voting in the affirmative earlier.

Pauline WIliman, Certified Shorthand Reporter




© 00 ~N o o b~ w N P

N NN N NN R PR R R R R R R R
O A W N B O © O N o 00 »h W N L O

1026

Senat or Lei bel | .
SENATOR LEI BELL: Aye.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Lei chter voting in the negative earlier today.
Senat or Li bous.
SENATOR LI BOUS:  Aye.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Mal t ese.
SENATOR MALTESE: Aye.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Mar cel | i no.
SENATOR MARCELLI NO.  Aye.
THE SECRETARY: Senator March
voting in the affirmative earlier.
Senat or Markow t z.
(There was no response.)
Senat or Mazi ar z.
SENATOR MAZI ARZ:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senator Meier.
SENATOR MEI ER:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senator Mendez.
SENATOR MENDEZ:  No.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Mont gonery.

(There was no response.)
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THE SECRETARY: Senator Nanul a.

SENATOR NANULA: To explain ny
vot e.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Nanula, to explain his vote.

SENATOR NANULA: In regard to
this issue -- and for the record, I'mnot a
farmer. | don't think I have one farm or one
farmfamly in ny district, but I do have a
little famliarity with the supernarket
busi ness, and al though | won't debate the pros
and cons of the bill, | would like to set one
i ssue straight for the record.

There have been a coupl e of
statenments made, | won't repeat themin
detail, but they certainly alluded to the
prem se that supernmarket conpanies were naking
wi ndfall profits on the sale of mlKk.

| know from personal history
and experience with this issue that that is
absolutely not the case. MIlk is what's
called a | oss | eader in the supermarket
business. It's a product that is priced by
supermarkets in a very conpetitive fashion to

draw custoners into the store so they buy
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ot her products when they're there and to say

t hat one supermarket chain or a famly that
owns a supermarket chain is maki ng so nuch
profit fromtheir mlk section that they're
going to be able to finance the construction
and operation of a store profitably is at best
an erroneous statenent.

Again, | won't discuss or
debate the other nerits of this bill. |1
wanted to go on record and say that that
aspect of the debate that |1've heard, in ny
estimati on and based upon ny experience, is
conpletely wong, and I also on the bill want
to vote no.

Thank you, M. President.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Nanula will be recorded in the
negati ve.

The Secretary will read.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Nozzol i o.

SENATOR NQZZCLI O Aye.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Onor at o.

SENATOR ONORATO  No.
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THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Oppenhei ner, excused.

Senat or Padavan.

SENATOR PADAVAN:  Aye.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Pat er son.

SENATOR PATERSON:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Present.

SENATOR PRESENT: Aye.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Rath
voting in the affirmative earlier.

Senat or Rosado, excused.

Senat or Sal and voting in the
affirmative earlier today.

Senat or Sanpson.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Santi ago.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Seabr ook.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Sewar d.

SENATOR SEWARD: M. President,
to briefly explain ny vote.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NMAZ| ARZ:
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Senator Seward, to explain his vote.

SENATOR SEWARD: Yes, M.
Presi dent.

This is a proud day for the
Senate, historic day for this house because
with this legislation before us, we are
appropriately responding to what I would cal
a serious, serious crisis on the farm It's a
crisis that comes fromthe fact that our
farmers are paying 1998 prices for their -
for the cost of production but they're being
paid 1980 prices for their product. You don't
have to be a rocket scientist to realize that
there's a serious financial squeeze on the
farmand as |I've talked to farners throughout
my district, | have never heard such distress
in their voices as they talk to me about this
financial crunch that they are facing and the
result has been sone 500 farnms | ost throughout
1997 alone. Not only the I oss of a business,
a loss when you lose a farm it's a way of
life. Very often the hone of the farner and
his famly is lost as well. A serious
crisis.

So we're talking today with
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this legislation about taking a step toward
preserving the famly farm [It's inportant to
the econony of this state. It's inportant to
our environnent because our farmers who work
the land are trenendous environnentalists.

We have experience with the
Nort heast Dairy Conpact over in the new

Engl and states. The experience tells us that

with the conpact -- with New York joining the
conpact, we will have a fair price paid to our
farnmers here in New York. There will be a

stabl e supply of mlk for our people and there
will not be an appreciable inpact on consuner
prices. That's the experience of New
Engl and. That can be our experience here in
New York as well.

So with that, M. President,
I"mvery proud to stand up for ny farners and
the consunmers of ny district and vote aye on
this |egislation.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Seward will be recorded in the
affirmative.

The Secretary will continue the

roll call.
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St achowski .

St af f ord.

St avi sky.

Vel el | a.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Skel os.

SENATOR SKELCS:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Smith.
(There was no response.)
Senat or Spano.

SENATOR SPANO  Aye.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR STACHOWBKI :  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR STAFFORD:  Aye.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

SENATOR STAVI SKY:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or Trunzo.

SENATOR TRUNZO:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or

(There was no response.)
Senat or Vol ker.

SENATOR VOLKER:  Yes.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or Wal don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Yes.
THE SECRETARY: Senat or
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Wi ght .

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Wi ght.

SENATOR WRI GHT: Thank you.

First of all, I want to thank
nmy col |l eagues for their support this afternoon
and secondly in the tradition of the MEwen,
Barcl ay and McHugh seat, | vote aye.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Wight and coll eagues will be recorded
in the affirmative.

The Secretary will call the
absent ees.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Abate.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Breslin.

SENATOR BRESLI N:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Gol d.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Goodnan.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Markow t z.

SENATOR MARKOW TZ: To explain
nmy vote.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
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Senator Markowitz, to explain his vote.

SENATOR MARKOW TZ: How | wi sh
t hat Brooklyn, New York had a | ot of farnms,
and | want to invite the farnmers here. Sone
of your predecessors decades and decades ago
deci ded to | eave beautiful sunny Brooklyn for
other parts of the state and the region, and I
hope for one that there is | and avail abl e and
| invite the farmers to think about com ng
back to Brooklyn and to nmaking a contribution
to our econony downstate.

Having said that, | want the
farnmers to know that no matter how we vote,
Denocrat or Republican, all of us, all of us
feel very strongly about your contribution in
maki ng the state a better place to live. The
i mportance of the dairy industry and the
agricultural industry cannot be overstated,
and | for one feel and have nmade friends with
many of the farmers that have visited ne over
t he years.

This is not the only issue.
Many of us support |owering of taxes, property
taxes to give the snmall farmer a greater

anmount of incone. There are many other issues
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as it relates to insurance, liability, as it
relates to enploynment opportunities, tax
credits, assistance for agricultural coll eges,
there are many different areas that conme in
front of this Legislature for a vote where we
want to denonstrate our assistance, our effort
to show you that we are very supportive of
small farmers in this state.

Having said that, it grieves ne
that on this legislation, the way it is right
now -- the way it is right now, that |I don't
feel confortable in supporting it because |I'm
not convi nced, even though |I've heard many of
the argunents in the chanber and out, that
i ndeed the people that really need the
assi stance, that small farmer will, indeed, be
the ones that totally benefit fromthis
| egi sl ati on.

| for one am not convinced, and
| hope as this bill noves forward into the
Assenbly and then greater discussion or review
noves forward, that |egislation can cone back
here, that | would be proud and enthusi astic
to support and that would neet the needs of

the small farner and at the sane tine neet the
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needs of all of us that care about farmng in
the state of New York.

And so, M. President, at this
time, on this particular legislation, | have
to vote no.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Markowitz recorded in the negative.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Mont gonery.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Mont gonery.

SENATOR MONTGOMERY:  Yes, M.
Presi dent .

| rise to ditto essentially
what Senator Markowi tz has said in ternms of
our appreciation and regard for small farners
t hroughout this state and nore particularly as
we speak this evening, dairy farmers, but, M.
President, | have before me two pages of lists
of people in nmy district who would be
particularly hurt by the conpact as it stands
now. Notw thstanding the fact that WC woul d
be exenpt fromany price increases, | do
understand that since we were not able to pass

t he amendnment which Senator Gentile has put
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before us in terns of the nunber of snal

groups that serve children and the elderly
woul d suffer, some consequences in ternms of an
increase in pricing, | nust say that this
conmpact will particularly hurt the people in
nmy district and, therefore, unfortunately |I am
going to vote no on the | egislation.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NMAZ| ARZ:

Senat or Montgonery will be recorded in the
negati ve.

The Secretary will resune the
roll.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Sanpson.

SENATOR SAMPSON:  No.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Sant i ago.

(There was no response.)

Senat or Seabr ook.

(There was no response.)

Senator Smith.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Smith.

SENATOR SM TH:  Thank you, M.

Pr esi dent .
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| too agree with ny col |l eague,
Senator Markowitz. | think it is time that we
did something to assist the farnmers and | do
not believe half of what |'ve heard here today
inrelation to this bill, and | nade a
commtment to stick with ny coll eague, Senator
Wal don, and | too vote yes with him

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Smith will be recorded in the
affirmative.

The Secretary will resune the
roll.

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Vel el | a.

(There was no verbal response.)

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Announce the results.

THE SECRETARY: Ayes 35, nays
18.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:  The
bill is passed.

( Appl ause)

SENATOR CONNOR: M. President,
may we have a detail ed statenment, please.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT NMAZ| ARZ:
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Senat or Connor .

SENATOR CONNOR: May we have a
detail ed statenent, please.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: The
Secretary will read.

THE SECRETARY: On Cal endar
Nunber 38, those Senators recorded in the
affirmati ve: Senators Al esi, Bruno, Cook,
DeFranci sco, Farley, Hannon, Hoffmann,
Hol | and, Johnson, Kuhl, Lack, Larkin, LaValle,
Lei bel |, Libous, Mltese, Marcellino, Marchi
Mazi arz, Meier, Nozzolio, Padavan, Present,
Rat h, Sal and, Seward, Skel os, Smth, Spano,

St achowski, Stafford, Trunzo, Vol ker, \Wal don
and Wi ght.

Those Senators recorded in the
negative: Bal boni, Breslin, Connor,
Dol I'i nger, Gentile, Gonzal ez, Kruger, Lachman,
Lei chter, Markow tz, Mendez, Mbontgonery,
Nanul a, Onorato, Paterson, Sanpson, Stavisky
and Vel el | a.

Those Senators absent: Abate,
Gol d, Goodman, Santiago, Seabr ook.

Those Senators excused:

Oppenhei mer and Rosado.
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ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, M.
President. On the controversial cal endar,
woul d you call up Cal endar Number 154 now,
pl ease.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: The
Secretary will read.

THE SECRETARY: Cal endar Nunber
154, Senator Skelos, Senate Print 311, an act
to anend the General noligations Law, in
relation to exoneration of certain crine
vi cti ns.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: Read
the | ast section.

THE SECRETARY: Section 2.

This act shall take effect on the first day of

Novenber .

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: Cal |
the roll.

(The Secretary called the
roll.)

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: | believe that
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conpl etes the con. ..

SENATOR PATERSON:. M.
President, we didn't announce the vote.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Pat erson.

SENATOR PATERSON: We didn't
announce the vote on the last bill, Cal endar
Nunber 154.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: Cal |
the roll.

SENATOR PATERSON: We did that.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:

Those in the negative, please raise your
hand.

SENATOR PATERSON: W did
t hat .

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:

Wll, we didn't -- the Secretary did not get
it all, Senator Paterson.

SENATOR PATERSON: That's why |
st ood up.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Everybody is in a hurry to nove.

Announce the results.

THE SECRETARY: Those recorded
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in the negative on Cal endar Nunber 154 are
Senat ors Connor, Dollinger and Paterson. Ayes
54, nays 3.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: The
bill is passed.

Senat or St avi sky.

SENATOR STAVI SKY: M.
President, previously we recorded a vote on
Cal endar 156 and 183. Wth approval, | should
like to be recorded in the negative on both.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Wt hout objection, so ordered.

Senat or Nanul a t hen.

SENATOR NANULA: Thank you, M.
Presi dent .

| too would like to be recorded
in the negative on Cal endar Nunmber 183.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Wt hout objection, so ordered.

Senat or Lachman.

SENATOR LACHVAN: | ask
unani nous consent to be recorded in the
negati ve on 183.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:

Wt hout objection, so ordered.
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Senat or Dol | i nger.

SENATOR DCLLI NGER® M.
President, w th unani nous consent, | would
like to be recorded in the negative on 156.
believe | was recorded in the negative on 183
when the vote was call ed.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Wt hout objection, so ordered.

Senator Centile.

SENATOR GENTILE: M.
President, | would ask for unani nous consent
to be recorded in the negative on nunber 156.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Wt hout objection, so ordered.

Senat or Wl don.

SENATOR WALDON:  Thank you very
much, M. President.

Yesterday | was call ed out of
t he chanber on other Senate business. | would
l'i ke the record to reflect that had | been
here on Cal endar 323, Senate 222, | would have
voted in the negative.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Wt hout objection, so ordered.

Senat or Li bous.
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SENATOR LI BOUS: M. President,
could we return to notions, please.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Return to notions and resol utions.

Senat or Li bous.

SENATOR LI BOUS: M. President,
on behal f of Senator Stafford, | would Iike
to, on page 12, | offer the follow ng
amendnents to Cal endar Nunber 203, Senate
Print Nunmber 6011, and ask that said bill
retain its place on the Third Readi ng
Cal endar .

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: The
amendnents are received. The bill will retain
its place on the Third Readi ng Cal endar.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: |Is there any
ot her housekeepi ng?

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:

Yes. Return to reports of standing
commi ttees.

The Secretary will read.

THE SECRETARY: Senator Wi ght,
fromthe Comrittee on Al coholism and Drug

Abuse, reports:
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Senate Print 37, by Senator
Levy, an act in relation to requiring;

65- A, by Senator Levy, an act
to anend the Education Law;

2353- A by Senator Leibell, an
act to amend the Education Law;

3358- A, by Senator Vol ker, an
act to anmend the Al coholic Beverage Contro
Law and ot hers.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:

Wt hout objection.

Senat or Kuhl .

THE SECRETARY: Senat or
Marcel lino, fromthe Conmttee on
Envi ronnment al Conservation, reports:

Senate Print 2720, by Senat or
Johnson, an act to anmend the Environnental
Conservation Law,

4910, by Senator Maltese, an
act to anmend the Environnental Conservation
Law,

5465, by Senat or Kuhl, an act
to anend the Environnental Conservation Law
and

6216, by Senator Marcellino, an
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act to anmend the Environnental Conservation
Law.

Al bills ordered direct for
third reading.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Wthout objection, all bills are directed to
the third reading.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Yes, M.
President. On behalf of Senator Bruno, |
would |ike to hand up the followi ng comttee
change and ask that it be filed.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Filed in the Journal.

Senat or Kuhl .

SENATOR KUHL: Al so, on behal f
of the nenbers and those people who can hear
nmy voi ce, next Monday, | would ask all the
menbers to cone in their finest condition, get
hai rcuts, shaves over the weekend, that sort
of thing, because it's the full Senate
pi cture, next Mnday at session tine.

So with this rem nder.

SENATOR SKELOS: M. President,

woul d Senat or Kuhl vyiel d?
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ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senat or Skel os.

SENATOR SKELOS:  Senat or Kuhl,
is it a dark shirt or a light shirt for the
phot 0?

SENATOR KUHL: It depends on
how you vot ed today.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ:
Senator Kuhl, I'mto understand you stated it
was 3:00 p.m sharp, that Senate picture

SENATOR KUHL: The Senate
picture is 3:00 p.m sharp.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: This
is 3:00 p.m Bruno tine.

SENATOR KUHL: There being no
further business, M. President, | nove we
adj ourn until Mnday, March 2nd, at 3:00 p.m,
with intervening days to be | egislative days.

ACTI NG PRESI DENT MAZI ARZ: On
notion, the Senate stands adjourned until
Monday, March 2nd, 3:00 p.m, intervening days
to be | egislative days.

(Wher eupon, at 6:21 p.m, the

Senat e adj ourned.)
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